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(1) 

HEARING ON THE FAA REAUTHORIZATION 
ACT OF 2009 

Wednesday, February 11, 2009 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION AND INFRASTRUCTURE, 

SUBCOMMITTEE ON AVIATION, 
Washington, DC. 

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 2:00 p.m., in Room 
2167, Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable Jerry F. 
Costello [Chairman of the Subcommittee] presiding. 

Mr. COSTELLO. The Subcommittee will come to order. 
The Chair will ask all Members, staff and everyone in the room 

to turn electronic devices either off or on vibrate. 
The Subcommittee is meeting today to hear testimony on the 

FAA Reauthorization Act of 2009. 
The Chair intends to give an opening statement, to call on Mr. 

Petri to give an opening statement or brief remarks, and then we 
will immediately go to our panel of first witnesses. 

Mr. MICA. I had a little commentary if you would yield. 
Mr. COSTELLO. Mr. Mica has asked if he can make a few com-

ments. So I will revise my remarks and say that we will recognize 
him for comments as well. 

Let me advise everyone, we have a total of 18 witnesses that we 
will hear from today. So I would inform our witnesses that their 
statements will be entered into the record, and we would ask them 
to summarize their statements as they are called upon. 

I want to welcome everyone to the Subcommittee hearing today 
on the FAA Reauthorization Act of 2009. 

Earlier this week, Chairman Oberstar and I introduced H.R. 915, 
the FAA Reauthorization Act of 2009. H.R. 915 is almost identical 
to the H.R. 2881 legislation that was produced after many hear-
ings, in-depth analysis and a continued dialogue with the FAA, our 
colleagues and other stakeholders, and then passed, of course, the 
Full Committee and the full House of Representatives in Sep-
tember of 2007. 

We have made a few modifications in the new introduced bill: 
One, we have deleted provisions in our original bill that were al-

ready enacted through the legislative or regulatory process. 
We included H.R. 5788, the HANG UP Act legislation introduced 

by Mr. DeFazio to prohibit the use of cell phones on commercial 
flight. H.R. 5788 was reported favorably from this Committee last 
September. 

And, we included the Aviation Safety Enhancement Act which 
was passed by the House on July 22, 2008. 
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It is our intention to move forward on reauthorizing the FAA as 
quickly as possible, given that we are already two years behind 
schedule because of the inaction by the United States Senate. As 
witnesses will testify this afternoon, short-term funding extensions 
and continuing resolutions are delaying key NextGen and airport 
development capital projects. We need to get the FAA authorized 
as soon as possible in this session of Congress. 

The total number of passengers carried in the U.S. airspace is 
approaching 800 million a year, and the FAA forecasts that airlines 
are expected to carry more than 1 billion passengers in the next 
7 to 12 years. 

To deal with this growth, strengthening our economy and create 
jobs, the FAA Reauthorization Act of 2009 provides historic funding 
levels for the FAA’s capital programs. This includes $16.2 billion 
for the Airport Improvement Program, nearly $13.4 billion for the 
FAA Facility and Equipment Account and $1.35 billion for research 
and engineering and development. The bill also provides $38.9 bil-
lion for the FAA operations over the next 4 years. 

The historic funding levels authorized for the FAA’s F&E account 
will accelerate the implementation of NextGen, enable the FAA to 
replace and repair existing facilities and equipment and provide for 
the implementation of high priority safety-related systems. 

To increase the authority and visibility of the FAA’s Joint Plan-
ning and Development Office, H.R. 915 elevates the Director of the 
JPDO to the status of Associate Administrator for NextGen within 
the FAA, to be appointed by and reporting directly to the FAA Ad-
ministrator. 

To increase accountability and coordination of NextGen planning 
and implementation, H.R. 915 requires that JPDO develop a work 
plan that details, on a year to year basis, specific NextGen-related 
deliverables and milestones required by the FAA and its partner 
agencies. 

To help airports meet increasing capital needs, we have included 
an increase of the cap from $4.50 to $7.00 on the PFC charges. 
That is exactly identical to what we did in H.R. 2881. So the in-
crease for the PFCs would be $4.50 to $7.00. 

According to the FAA, if every airport currently collecting a $4.00 
or $4.50 PFC and if you raise that to $7.00, it would generate ap-
proximately $1.1 billion in additional revenue for airport develop-
ment each year. 

H.R. 915 also provides significant increases for AIP funding for 
smaller airports that rely on AIP for capital financing. Further, the 
bill increases funding for improvements in the Essential Air Serv-
ice Program and authorizes a Small Community Air Service Devel-
opment Program through 2012 at the current authorized funding 
level of $35 million per year. 

The traveling public saw firsthand serious problems that our cur-
rent system has with congestion and delays which, at times, led to 
a breakdown in customer service. We have enacted in this legisla-
tion a similar Passenger Bill of Rights or consumer protection pro-
visions in H.R. 915. In addition to a number of things that we pro-
vide under that section of the legislation, it also provides for civil 
penalties for violations by the airlines. 
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We have included in H.R. 915 the CLEEN Engine and Airframe 
Technology Partnership and Green Tower program which was mod-
eled after what is currently being done at O’Hare International Air-
port. 

We have the safest air transportation system in the world, but 
we must not become complacent. In order to keep proper oversight 
over the FAA and the safety program, H.R. 915 directs the FAA to 
increase the number of aviation safety inspectors, initiate studies 
on fatigue and requires the FAA to inspect Part 145 certificated 
foreign repair stations at least twice a year. 

There are a number of other issues that we have addressed in 
the bill that were the same as in H.R. 2881 including labor provi-
sions that affect labor negotiations with NATCA and the FAA. The 
language is identical in this bill as the last bill as well as the 
FedEx provision that was debated and included in H.R. 2881. 

Before I conclude my remarks—my statement is more detailed, 
I will submit it for the record in the interest of time—let me con-
gratulate the men and women of JetBlue Airways. Today is their 
ninth anniversary of flight, and I want to make note of that and 
congratulate them. 

With that, again, I welcome all of our witnesses here today. I 
look forward to hearing your testimony. 

Before I recognize Mr. Petri for his opening statement, I ask 
unanimous consent to allow for two weeks for Members to revise 
and extend their remarks and to permit the submission of addi-
tional statements and materials by Members and witnesses. With-
out objection, so ordered. 

The Chair now recognizes Mr. Petri. 
Mr. PETRI. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
I will put my full statement in the record. I know we have a full 

agenda and would like to get right to the witnesses. 
But let me just say that I regret that we are moving quite this 

quickly here. It is important we get a new reauthorization in place, 
but it is also important that we do it in an orderly fashion, and act-
ing before the Administration has a chance to submit its bill or its 
ideas or comments may actually prolong the process toward final 
passage rather than speed it up. 

Our new Administration does take a little while to get in order, 
but I think they are owed a certain amount of deference and re-
spect from this Congress, and I regret that we are, in effect, acting 
before we get their input. 

With that, I would yield to the Ranking Minority Member of the 
Full Committee, Mr. Mica. 

Mr. MICA. Thank you. 
Just for the record, I will submit a statement and make some 

brief comments. 
Well, first of all, I want to thank Mr. Costello and Mr. Petri for 

moving forward. 
Chairman Oberstar is helping. He would be here. We just left 

trying to get some money for the Committee through House Admin-
istration, together. I don’t know what we are going to get. We may 
have to eliminate staff and Members, but we should do okay other 
than that. 
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Ray LaHood—I know we have all met with the new Secretary— 
asked me what some of the priorities are. And I said, we have to 
get an FAA bill, and we have to also get an FAA Administrator. 

It is absolutely incomprehensible that we haven’t had an FAA re-
authorization since, what, September of 2007. And now I hear the 
Senate is looking at an extension that might go into the fall. That 
is totally unacceptable. So I pledged with Mr. Oberstar to work to 
pass comprehensive FAA reauthorization which should have been 
done in the last two years. 

Trying to deal with an agency, and I chaired Aviation for six 
years. We did some very good things. It is difficult enough when 
you have an administrator or chief executive at an agency in place. 
It is difficult, if not impossible, when you don’t have one or you 
have one acting who is being held hostage for political reasons, 
which is totally unacceptable. 

This bill could and should be conferenced, and we could do it in 
two hours. There is no reason that it shouldn’t have been done. 

First, we know one of the big elephants in the room is the 
NATCA provisions, and I think we have to be fair to the men and 
women who serve us as air traffic controllers. 

I am glad this is tossed to the new Administration and to the 
new greater majority. I just would counsel them against unleashing 
a dam, and again I think that they are entitled to some compensa-
tion and additional compensation, particularly new entrants. And 
I did everything I could to bring parties together for the last two 
years to resolve that issue, but that has to be resolved. That is the 
two-ton elephant in the room. 

I have no problem with the provisions for compulsory arbitration, 
and I would hope to the good Lord that we never again bring to 
Congress the personnel and salary issues of any of our agencies at 
that level and then put every Member of Congress in the middle 
of a ping-pong contest to resolve it. It is horrible, and I think we 
have a solution. We need to adopt that. 

That is a big, serious issue that you have to resolve, and I will 
be glad to sit down at anytime and get that behind us. 

The financing issue is another big elephant, and that does need 
to be resolved. I think Mr. Oberstar and I came to some conclu-
sions, and I hope we don’t have to revisit that too much. 

Finally, there are, and I have been quoted in the press saying 
there are, some half-baked proposals in here that need to come out. 
Everybody knows what they are. I don’t want to go over all of 
them. 

They will hurt our airliners, the airline industry which is already 
on its third. I was going to say its second time on its knees. It is 
the third. But we don’t want them down and out for the count. 

We have to have some reasonable provisions, whether it is the 
foreign repair stations, the insect notification—I see, thankfully, 
Mr. DeFazio is gone—the OSHA standards and some of the other 
issues. You know what I am talking about. 

Finally, we have to do something, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Rank-
ing Member and Mr. Oberstar, as soon as we get an FAA Adminis-
trator in place, about getting airspace redesign in the New York 
City area. They tell me now that 83 percent of our chronically de-
layed flights emanate from the Northeast Corridor and the New 
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York City area, and I have done hearings and meetings from Phila-
delphia to Connecticut. That has to be resolved. 

It has to be resolved. So whether it is in FAA reauthorization 
along with NextGen, which is also important, it must be resolved. 

So those are my comments, and I yield back the balance of my 
time. 

Mr. COSTELLO. You have no time left, Mr. Mica. 
[Laughter.] 
Mr. COSTELLO. Let me say, just comment quickly because we are 

down to five minutes to get to the floor, and we do have three 
votes. We will come back immediately. 

Let me comment on a few of Mr. Mica’s comments. I think we 
are in agreement on several things. One is the reauthorization bill 
that passed the House in September, 2007. Unfortunately, we had 
no control over its destiny because the Senate didn’t act as they 
didn’t act on a lot of bills. 

On getting a new Administrator in place, we had a meeting yes-
terday with Secretary LaHood. I have met with him three times in 
the last weeks and stressing the importance of several things. The 
Administration has only been in office 21 days, and they have al-
ready made an offer, and they are negotiating with the person they 
want to see become the Administrator. So I think they are moving 
with due speed and due diligence. 

Last but not least, my friend, Mr. Mica, says there are some half- 
baked ideas in here. That may or may not be true. It depends on 
who the cook is and who is doing the baking. But those are things 
that we will have an opportunity to discuss and talk about during 
the markup when we bring this legislation to the Committee for a 
markup. 

With that, I thank Members. 
There are three votes on the floor. We will come back imme-

diately right after the third vote. 
I would ask Mr. Miller and others to get our first panel of wit-

nesses up to the witness table, and we will begin immediately upon 
return, and the Subcommittee will stand in recess. 

[Recess.] 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Subcommittee will come to order. 
We will hear from our first witness, Congressman Mike Thomp-

son, a Congressman representing the First District of California, 
who has been a very strong advocate for a Passenger Bill of Rights. 

Congressman Thompson. 

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE MIKE THOMPSON, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALI-
FORNIA 

Mr. THOMPSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Ranking Member 
Petri and other Members of the Committee. Thanks for the oppor-
tunity to provide testimony at your hearing today on the FAA Re-
authorization Act. 

I am here again today regarding the airline passenger rights al-
most 2 years after my first appearance at this Subcommittee on 
this very same topic and more than 10 years since Congress first 
examined the problem of extended delays after hundreds of pas-
sengers were stuck in planes on snow-congested Detroit tarmacs in 
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January of 1999, and I believe it is time for Congress to act to pro-
tect the flying public. 

Americans should not be held without food, water and other ne-
cessities when they set foot on an airplane. Since 1999 and despite 
countless industry promises, little or no progress has been made to-
ward ensuring that airline passengers have some basic rights dur-
ing excessive ground delays. 

It took nearly a year for then Secretary of Transportation Mary 
Peters’ Tarmac Delay Task Force to issue a report this past No-
vember on how airlines, if so inclined and only when practical, 
might improve onboard conditions for stranded passengers. None of 
the improvements recommended in that report were mandated and 
yet again relied entirely upon voluntary action by the airlines. 

Secretary Peters’ report did nothing to help solve the problems 
of excessive delays. As the New York Times editorial staff opined 
after its released, this report was tantamount to telling passengers, 
‘‘Suck it up and sit there on America’s unfriendly tarmacs for as 
long as it might take.’’ 

The lack of voluntary action by airlines for the past 10 years only 
underscores the absolute necessity of including the same passenger 
rights provisions passed as part of the FAA Reauthorization Bill 
during the 110th Congress in this version that you are considering 
today. 

These provisions would finally require air carriers and airports 
to submit an emergency contingency plan in the event of excessive 
delays to the Secretary of Transportation for approval. These plans 
must detail how the air carrier will provide food, drinkable water, 
working restroom facilities, adequate cabin ventilation and access 
to medical treatment. 

I recently introduced legislation. It is H.R. 624, the Passenger 
Bill of Rights for 2009 which includes the passenger rights provi-
sions that you are considering here today as part of this reauthor-
ization measure but with one important difference. Instead of re-
quiring deplanement after ‘‘excessive delays,’’ my bill calls for 
deplanement after three hours. By not defining what excessive 
delays actually means in the current legislation, Congress is yet 
again leaving it to the airlines to self-regulate, an approach that 
has failed miserably over the past 10 years. 

I urge the Committee during the markup of this legislation to 
adopt the language included in my bill which sets for the three- 
hour standard along with important exceptions to be used at the 
discretion of the pilots. 

Mr. Chairman, after 10 years, it has finally come time to pass 
these basic passenger protections. Thank you for your past assist-
ance. You have been on great on this and on this issue and contin-
ued support by including these provisions in the FAA Reauthoriza-
tion Act of 2009 Act. 

Furthermore, if history repeats itself and this bill is passed by 
the House but becomes excessively delayed on the Senate tarmac, 
I respectfully request that you support my efforts to take these pas-
senger rights provisions as a standalone bill to the House floor for 
immediate consideration. 

Again, I appreciate the work of the Subcommittee and your sup-
port on this issue over the course of the last couple of years. I hope 
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that this year we can finally bring this issue to resolve, and thank 
you for allowing me to testify today. 

Mr. COSTELLO. We thank you for testifying here today, taking 
time out of your schedule. We know how strongly you feel about 
the issue, and I think we are all in agreement that if we leave up 
to the airlines as we have in the past to self-regulate, it won’t hap-
pen. 

So we look forward to working with you between now and the 
markup and continuing working with you on this and other impor-
tant issues. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair will ask the second panel of witnesses 

to come forward please. Actually, it is the first public panel. It is 
the Honorable Nancy LoBue, Acting Assistant Administrator, Avia-
tion Policy, Planning and Environment with the FAA; Dr. Gerald 
Dillingham, Director of Physical Infrastructure Issues, U.S. Gov-
ernment Accountability Office; The Honorable Calvin Scovel, III, 
the Inspector General of the U.S. Department of Transportation. 

I would remind all of our witnesses that your entire statement 
will appear in the record. We would ask you to summarize your 
statement in five minutes or less. 

And with that, Ms. LoBue, you are recognized. 

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE NANCY LOBUE, ACTING AS-
SISTANT ADMINISTRATOR, AVIATION POLICY, PLANNING 
AND ENVIRONMENT, FEDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRATION; 
DR. GERALD DILLINGHAM, DIRECTOR, PHYSICAL INFRA-
STRUCTURE ISSUES, U.S. GOVERNMENT ACCOUNTABILITY 
OFFICE; AND THE HONORABLE CALVIN L. SCOVEL, III, IN-
SPECTOR GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPOR-
TATION 

Ms. LOBUE. Thank you, Chairman Costello, Congressman Petri 
and Members of the Subcommittee. 

As the Chair said, my name is Nancy LoBue, and I am the FAA’s 
Acting Assistant Administrator for Aviation Policy, Planning and 
Environment. 

Unfortunately, our Acting Administrator was ill today and un-
able to appear with you, so I am appearing in her place. 

I would like to thank you for inviting us here today to be part 
of your discussion about the reauthorization of the FAA. We look 
forward to working with this Committee and the new Congress on 
achieving a robust multi-year bill that will help ensure the safety 
of the flying public and the efficiency of the National Airspace Sys-
tem. 

There is a consensus in the aviation community, including the 
FAA, that multiple short-term extensions, as we have had in the 
last 18 months, are burdensome and disruptive and do not permit 
the careful planning and efficient execution that is necessary for 
successful infrastructure and technology programs. 

We appreciate the hard work and efforts that this Committee has 
put into H.R. 915. As the new Administration settles in and con-
tinues to get its policy team in place, the bill will be an immediate 
focus as we work to develop an administrative position. In the 
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meantime, please accept my gratitude on behalf of the Administra-
tion for your efforts in moving FAA’s reauthorization forward. 

Secretary LaHood has made his safety goals for all of DOT and 
especially FAA quite clear. At the FAA, our highest priority is al-
ways safety. We are currently in the safest period in commercial 
aviation history, and every day, every hour we are doing everything 
we can to make sure that that continues. 

For example, the FAA is making it a priority to reduce the num-
ber of runway incursions, and we are seeing results. There were no 
serious runway incursions in the first quarter of fiscal 2009. Not 
a single Category A or B event during 12.8 million aircraft oper-
ations. 

We have also accelerated our runway status lights program, and 
the systems are scheduled to be installed at 22 of the Nation’s busi-
est airports by 2011. 

The Secretary has indicated several times that one of his imme-
diate goals is to fill the position of the FAA Administrator. He has 
expressed that the new Administrator will be one who can advance 
NextGen and be someone with the people skills to resolve out-
standing labor issues, something which I know many of the Mem-
bers of this Committee are also committed to. 

We are also pleased that just two weeks the GAO removed the 
FAA’s Air Traffic Control Modernization Program from the high 
risk list for the first time in 14 years. GAO noted that management 
focus and willingness to attack and rectify our shortcomings and 
our plan for continued improvements were the reasons that it felt 
comfortable removing FAA modernization from their high risk list. 

Finally, no organization is successful without its most valuable 
asset, its workforce. Controller hiring is up. We have exceeded our 
hiring goals for fiscal year 2008, and we are on track to meet our 
end of year hiring goal in fiscal 2009. 

The new controllers are completing their training faster. In fact, 
we anticipate 1,000 new hires will complete training to reach full 
certification this year compared to 762 last year. 

Controller retirements have also leveled out and are trending 
below what we had projected for this year. 

As you can see, we are still actively moving forward on all key 
areas. The FAA is a growing, learning organization dedicated to 
the safety of the traveling public and the efficient operation of the 
National Airspace System. 

We look forward to supporting President Obama and Secretary 
LaHood’s agenda for aviation, the new FAA Administrator, and to 
working with this Committee and the rest of Congress on FAA Re-
authorization. In the meantime, we remain focused on our duties 
to ensure aviation safety and efficiency. 

Mr. Chairman, Congressman Petri and Members of the Sub-
committee, this concludes my prepared remarks. I would be happy 
to answer any questions that you might have. 

Thank you. 
Mr. COSTELLO. Thank you for your testimony, and the Chair now 

recognizes Dr. Dillingham who has testified before this Sub-
committee many times. 
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Mr. DILLINGHAM. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Petri. 
Thank you for the opportunity to again appear before this Sub-
committee. 

My testimony this afternoon identifies some key reauthorization 
issues that will need to be addressed to maintain the safety and 
efficiency of the current National Airspace System and to move ex-
peditiously towards NextGen. I will also offer some general obser-
vations on the reauthorization. 

First, with regard to the current system, the first issue is safety. 
FAA must enhance its ability to monitor and manage risk by col-
lecting complete and accurate safety data from all segments of the 
industry. 

Such data include information that is currently provided through 
FAA’s voluntary reporting program as well as operational data 
from industry sectors such as air ambulances, cargo aviation and 
general aviation. This information is not generally collected or 
tracked on a system-wide level. 

The ability to collect and analyze these types of data is particu-
larly important as the Agency transitions to a data-driven, risk- 
based safety management system approach for aviation. 

Another reauthorization issue is related to the existing ATC fa-
cilities and systems. Some of these facilities and systems will con-
tinue to form the core of the National Airspace System for a num-
ber of years and, in some cases, will become a part of NextGen. 
Continued reliance on these facilities and systems will require the 
Agency to identify the necessary resources and skilled personnel to 
implement both a robust facility renovation plan and a system 
maintenance strategy. 

As you know, H.R. 915 contains a provision for FAA to develop 
a Facility Reconfiguration Plan. Until FAA develops such a plan 
which considers both safety and cost effectiveness, the facility con-
figurations needed for NextGen cannot be implemented. In addi-
tion, potential savings that could help offset NextGen costs cannot 
be identified. 

Another reauthorization issue is critical workforce concerns. Spe-
cifically, FAA will have to continue to hire and train thousands of 
air traffic controllers and other technical professionals. It will also 
need to work to improve relations with its labor unions. 

Turning to NextGen, to its credit, FAA has taken important 
steps such as forming partnerships with industry and planning for 
a mid-term implementation to accelerate the availability of 
NextGen capabilities by 2018. 

FAA will also need to work with stakeholders to explore a range 
of potential incentives for aircraft operators to purchase NextGen 
avionics and for suppliers to develop those avionics. 

Additionally, FAA will need to acquire staff with technical skills, 
such as systems engineers, and contract management expertise to 
implement of NextGen. FAA estimates it will need to hire about 
350 additional staff over the next 2 years to obtain these needed 
skills. 

Mr. Chairman, it is worth noting that our work has shown that 
even with the full implementation of NextGen there will still be a 
need to build infrastructure projects such as runways and taxiways 
to accommodate anticipated future travel demands. 
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Building runways is often a long-term effort that involves a reso-
lution of some difficult environmental concerns. Adequate funding 
is critical for aviation research and development initiatives aimed 
at addressing environmental concerns. The CLEEN initiative and 
other environmental provisions that are contained in H.R. 915 
would begin to provide such funding. 

Mr. Chairman, the last issue I would like to highlight is the im-
portance of enacting a multi-year reauthorization. 

Additional short-term funding extensions and continuing resolu-
tions could hamper the planning and development of airport infra-
structure projects, particularly those that are funded through the 
AIP program, and in fact increase the cost of those projects. It 
could also delay critical NextGen decision points and, maybe most 
importantly, it could postpone the achievement of the mid-term 
NextGen goals for operational capabilities and improvements for 
the National Airspace System. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. COSTELLO. Thank you, Dr. Dillingham. 
General Scovel. 
Mr. SCOVEL. Chairman Costello, Ranking Member Petri, Mem-

bers of the Subcommittee, we appreciate the opportunity to discuss 
the key issues for reauthorizing FAA. 

We understand that the Committee’s reauthorization bill, H.R. 
915, was introduced in the House on Monday. 

The aviation landscape has changed significantly since Congress 
last debated proposals for reauthorizing and financing FAA. U.S. 
airlines have been buffeted by the softening economy and volatile 
fuel costs. As a result, they have reduced capacity and grounded 
hundreds of aircraft although load factors remain high. 

The decline in traffic has also impacted the Aviation Trust Fund, 
the largest source of revenue for FAA’s $15 billion annual budget. 
Trust Fund revenues declined by more than 11 percent during the 
first quarter of 2009. Given the drop in traffic and the resulting de-
cline in passenger taxes, Trust Fund tax revenues will likely de-
crease significantly during the balance of fiscal 2009 and perhaps 
in fiscal 2010 as well. 

Notwithstanding the uncertainties facing the industry and FAA, 
this situation provides FAA with opportunities to strategically posi-
tion itself for an industry rebound. 

We see four overarching areas for FAA’s efforts: 
First, maintain public confidence in FAA’s ability to provide over-

sight of a dynamic industry. 
The Southwest Airlines incident last spring disclosed multiple 

weaknesses in FAA’s oversight of that carrier’s maintenance pro-
gram. One of the troubling findings was that FAA missed numer-
ous inspections of the carrier’s maintenance program, allowing 
safety directive compliance issues to go undetected for years. Our 
ongoing review has found similar missed inspections at seven other 
major carriers. 

FAA must bolster the integrity of its oversight by establishing 
mechanisms at the national level to provide effective oversight of 
field efforts. 

FAA must also follow through on longstanding commitments to 
improve oversight of external repair facilities. FAA’s risk-based 
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oversight system does not yet include critical repairs performed by 
non-certificated repair facilities. It also does not require that air 
carriers report all repair stations performing repairs to critical 
components. 

FAA must advance risk-based oversight of outsourced mainte-
nance providers by implementing a system for determining how 
much and where aircraft maintenance is performed. 

Runway incidents also continue to be a substantial threat to 
safety. Many see new technology as the solution, but our work on 
three major technologies for improving runway safety has raised 
concerns about what can be effectively deployed within the next 
several years. FAA and industry must implement airport-specific 
infrastructure and procedural changes and reinvigorate national 
FAA programs to improve runway safety in the near term. 

Second, set expectations and budget priorities for NextGen, a 
high-risk effort involving billion-dollar investments. 

After more than 4 years of planning, FAA must now shift 
NextGen to implementation. FAA has focused its attention on mid- 
term objectives, but fundamental issues must be addressed. These 
include: 

First, completing a gap analysis of today’s system and NextGen 
and refining the NextGen mid-term architecture. 

Second, establishing priorities with stakeholders and reflecting 
them in budget requests and plans, so decision makers can deter-
mine what to invest in first. 

Third, managing NextGen initiatives as portfolios and estab-
lishing clear lines of responsibility, authority and accountability. 
This is needed because new systems must be combined with proce-
dural and airspace changes to deliver benefits. 

Finally, identifying the number and types of facilities that will 
be needed to support NextGen. FAA must address the technology 
and security prerequisites and cost drivers associated with facility 
consolidation for decision makers to know what can be reasonably 
accomplished. 

Third, bolster key safety workforces. FAA continues to face sig-
nificant attrition in two critical safety workforces: air traffic con-
trollers and aviation safety inspectors. 

Through 2017, FAA will hire and train nearly 17,000 new con-
trollers to replace those who were hired after the 1981 strike and 
are now retiring. A major challenge will be training and certifying 
the huge surge of new controllers at their assigned locations, a 
process that currently takes up to 3 years. 

Controllers in training now represent 26 percent of the work-
force, up from 15 percent in 2004. However, many key facilities, 
such as the Southern California TRACON, which expects to have 
nearly 100 controllers in training this year or over 40 percent of 
its workforce, already exceed the national level. 

FAA must also ensure that it has a sufficient number of properly 
placed safety inspectors. It is not reasonable to expect FAA to have 
an inspector workforce large enough to oversee all aspects of a dy-
namic aviation industry. Therefore, it is critical that FAA ensure 
its inspectors are placed where they are most needed. Delivery of 
FAA’s new staffing model this year remains an important watch 
item. 
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Finally, finance and establish controls over future airport devel-
opment. Airline service reductions and capacity cuts have signifi-
cantly impacted airports, especially in small communities, some of 
which have lost commercial service entirely. At large airports, de-
clining revenues have led to concerns that some infrastructure 
projects will be delayed. 

The economic stimulus packages proposed in the House and Sen-
ate contain significant funding amounts for the AIP that will help 
to revitalize airport development this year and next. However, such 
a large, rapid infusion of new funds could create significant over-
sight challenges for FAA, including pressure to begin projects 
quickly. 

FAA must prepare for the potential risks and take steps to miti-
gate them. My staff is working with FAA and the Department to 
identify risks, oversight challenges, and best practices associated 
with the stimulus funding for the AIP. 

That concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman. I would be happy 
to answer any questions you or Members of the Subcommittee may 
have. 

Mr. COSTELLO. Thank you, General Scovel. 
Let me just make a few comments. 
Ms. LoBue, as a I said earlier in the opening statements, we had 

a good meeting with the Secretary, Secretary LaHood, yesterday. 
We understand that the process is moving forward on a fast track 
as far as a new Administrator is concerned. And we, of course, hope 
that that happens sooner, rather than later, so that we can begin 
the process of doing things that need to be done over at the FAA. 

Secondly, Dr. Dillingham, I couldn’t agree with you more. The 
labor issue needs to get behind us. We expressed that to the Sec-
retary and have expressed that to others as well. It is having an 
effect on morale throughout the Agency, and it is having an effect 
on the implementation of NextGen. So we appreciate your making 
note of that in your testimony. 

At this time, the Chair recognizes the Ranking Member, Mr. 
Petri. 

Mr. PETRI. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
I have a number of questions which I will submit for written re-

sponse in light of the lengthy panel agenda we have today and the 
need to get the testimony of all the witnesses and would yield my 
time to the two Members who have requested an opportunity to 
ask questions on this side, Mr. LoBiondo and Mr. Coble, starting 
with Mr. Coble. 

Mr. COBLE. I thank the gentleman, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Rank-
ing Member. I will be very brief in view of the time frame. 

Ms. LoBue, what impact have the short-term extensions had on 
the FAA’s ability to issue grants to airports. 

Ms. LOBUE. We have had some problems with having short-term 
extensions, meaning that those kinds of grants and those projects 
with letters of intent that over a long period are disrupted with the 
kind of on and off nature of having extensions. You have to treat 
an extension as if it is the only time period that you are allowed 
to do the work. So that can be disruptive in the AIP program, very 
much so. 
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Mr. COBLE. Well, how will the proposed stimulus package com-
plicate or improve the situation or will it have either effect on it? 

Ms. LOBUE. My understanding of the stimulus package is that 
FAA stands ready to implement the funding numbers, the type of 
numbers that have been talked about in both the House and the 
Senate over a two-year period of time. Such a more extended period 
of time gives us a better chance for implementation than when we 
have had six-month extensions or three-month extensions. 

So I think we actually feel the stimulus, in the way it is set up, 
although there are some issues with workforce implementation, we 
do believe we will be able to follow through on what Congress has 
talked about putting in place. 

Mr. COBLE. Thank you, ma’am. 
Dr. Dillingham, let me put the same question to you. What im-

pact, in your opinion, has the short-term extensions had on the 
FAA’s ability to issue grants to airports? 

Mr. DILLINGHAM. Mr. Coble, in the same vein as Ms. LoBue 
talked about, when grants are issued in sort of spurts, the airports 
can only commit a certain amount to construction, and one of the 
things that happens is that the construction crews will pack up and 
go to another job. When the money becomes available again, they 
come back. But what that does is extends the time as well as ex-
tends the cost of a project when they come back in place again. 

So when you don’t have a situation where you know that the 
money is coming and the amount that is coming, it makes it very 
difficult especially for medium-size airports. Big airports and little 
airports, it is less of a problem. But the medium airports, that af-
fects them more. 

Mr. COBLE. I thank you, sir. 
And, finally, Mr. Scovel, with the recent disclosure of a security 

breach of one of the FAA’s servers, do you have concern about the 
FAA’s ability to protect critical systems from cyber attacks? 

Mr. SCOVEL. Thank you, Mr. Coble. 
Yes, we do, but I would like to note first that FAA has taken 

steps to improve its cyber protection program in recent years, and 
my office has been working with FAA and the Department along 
those lines. 

Some of the concerns that I have with FAA are unique to FAA, 
and some extend to all agencies across Government; I will cite 
three specifically. 

The first has to do with technology changes. FAA has moved in-
creasingly, as have many agencies, to an internet protocol-based 
technology in modernizing its systems. This is in marked contrast 
to previous practice some time ago when agencies would develop 
proprietary software and operate it in a closed network environ-
ment, which greatly limited the opportunity, of course, for hackers 
to gain access. With an internet-based system, hackers’ access is a 
much greater risk. 

The second point I would raise is system interconnectivity. Un-
like most Government systems, FAA systems are highly connected 
to each other. They must be in order to operate the NAS. But secu-
rity, as we all know, is only as strong as the weakest link. So, if 
a hacker is able to gain access to even one system, then potentially 
other systems are at risk as well. 
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Finally, outsourcing. FAA, like other agencies, has turned in-
creasingly to outsourcing. It has forfeited some aspect of direct con-
trol over information security, and that remains a concern for us. 

We have two ongoing audits within the FAA on this, both per-
formed in response to requests from this Committee. One has to do 
with web application security in air traffic control systems, and the 
second involves information security and privacy protection of med-
ical records of hundreds of thousands of airmen. Both of those top-
ics have been of concern to the Committee, and we are responding 
to the Committee’s requests. 

Mr. COBLE. Thank you all. 
I thank the gentleman from Wisconsin. I will let him reclaim. 
Mr. PETRI. Thank you. 
I would yield to Mr. LoBiondo. I know you are trying to juggle 

a couple of balls and we want to let you. 
Mr. LOBIONDO. Thank you very much, Mr. Petri. 
Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this hearing. 
To our panel, thank you for being here. 
Ms. LoBue, just a matter of point of reference, I represent the 

FAA Technical Facility in Egg Harbor Township. And, of course, I, 
along with many others, am very concerned with the news that we 
got yesterday about the personnel records of some 45,000 FAA em-
ployees including probably more 1,500 that are in my district. We 
understand that the hackers were able to access employee names, 
addresses and social security numbers along with some other infor-
mation. 

Of course, I think I probably share everyone’s disappointment 
that in the wake of the breaches of information that occurred with 
the VA where we thought, Members of Congress believed, that 
agencies were going to take steps to do something, that this actu-
ally occurred. For whatever reason, it didn’t, and I am sure you 
will have more information on that in the future. 

What I would like to know is that does the FAA intend to help 
protect the employees from identity fraud? Do you have any meas-
ures that you are planning on doing? 

Ms. LOBUE. The answer to that is yes. Frankly, as one of the em-
ployees whose personal information is at risk—I am one of those 
45,000 people—I am very concerned about this event. 

FAA has taken both some short-term and some long-term meas-
ures for the immediate future to make sure this doesn’t happen 
again while we buttress, and obviously we will be working with the 
OIG on how we can buttress, our systems. 

There is some discussion as to how much we can do to protect 
the employees, and we will be coming out with information on that 
pretty quickly, but we are committed to do something, yes. 

Mr. LOBIONDO. Have you had any discussions if you are prepared 
to offer employees free credit monitoring like the VA did? 

Ms. LOBUE. That is my understanding, yes. 
Mr. LOBIONDO. That you will be doing that? 
Ms. LOBUE. Yes. 
Mr. LOBIONDO. And you will be briefing us or at least the Chair-

man on what steps actually will be involved to help protect those 
employees and what you will do to keep this from happening in the 
future? 
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Ms. LOBUE. Yes, sir. We will come up. Like I said, we are doing 
some short-term and some long-term things. I think we are still 
getting all of our plan together. We would be more than willing to 
come up and brief the Committee in detail. 

Mr. LOBIONDO. Would you expect that you would be prepared to 
share with us what your plans would be for the employees and for 
future protections and what time period? 

Ms. LOBUE. That would be part of the briefing, yes, sir. 
Mr. LOBIONDO. I mean are we talking about six months, a 

month? 
Ms. LOBUE. Until we will be ready? No. I think we could come 

up within the next week or two. 
Mr. LOBIONDO. In the next week or two. 
Ms. LOBUE. Yes. 
Mr. LOBIONDO. Mr. Chairman, hopefully, you will follow up with 

them and let us know. 
Mr. COSTELLO. We will indeed, and we would ask you to contact 

the staff when you are ready to come up and to brief us. 
Mr. LOBIONDO. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Thank you, Ms. LoBue. 
Mr. COSTELLO. I thank the gentleman from New Jersey and now 

recognize the gentleman from Oregon, Mr. DeFazio. 
Mr. DEFAZIO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, I just 

have one question, and it would be directed to Ms. LoBue. 
As you may know, Dr. Dillingham I think was questioned and 

said that FAA management’s and the unions’ poor relationship 
could slow the implementation of NextGen. So the core of that poor 
relationship has to do with the imposition of what I consider to be 
an unfair contract. Can you tell me what is going on at the FAA 
in terms of reopening negotiations for the contract? 

Ms. LOBUE. The Secretary has indicated that his priority is get-
ting on board an Administrator who will be willing to work through 
the workplace issues and the union issues and get that behind us. 
As I understand it, he has had conversations with the Committee 
to indicate that that is going to be in the pretty immediate future, 
and that is one of his highest priorities. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Okay. So we would revisit the imposed contract 
and work conditions is the position as you understand it. 

Ms. LOBUE. My understanding is this is one of the highest prior-
ities of the Secretary. 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Okay. Okay. All right. Thank you. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. COSTELLO. I thank the gentleman from Oregon and now rec-

ognize the gentleman from Iowa, Mr. Boswell. 
Mr. BOSWELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Ms. LoBue, Dr. Dillingham has made a statement in his written 

statement that the strained relationship between the FAA manage-
ment and unions could slow the implementation of NextGen. What 
is your response to that? 

Ms. LOBUE. I think we believe that the new Administration has 
made it very clear that they intend to work through the workforce 
issues. While we have had some input from controllers involved in 
the past, I think we all recognize that the workforce is a critical 
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piece of getting NextGen on board, and the new Administration has 
that as one of its highest priorities. 

Mr. BOSWELL. Dr. Dillingham, any comment on that? 
Mr. DILLINGHAM. Yes, Mr. Boswell. I think there are many ele-

ments to sort of working out the relationship, the labor-manage-
ment relationship, but one of the things that we sort of want to 
highlight is the fact that not only NATCA but the other union 
Members need to be active participants in the development, the de-
sign of NextGen. 

I mean there are other labor-management issues, but what we 
have seen in the past is unless the stakeholders are intimately in-
volved it tends to make things cost more and take longer to get 
them done. So, hopefully, that will be a part of bringing things to-
gether is bringing the stakeholders on board. 

Mr. BOSWELL. I think that is historical. 
Ms. LoBue, just to continue a little bit, what steps are you taking 

to ensure that you have the staff you need to meet the needs of the 
NextGen? 

Ms. LOBUE. This Committee has been very generous in helping 
us hire inspectors. So, as I said, safety is always first and foremost. 

I think from the point of getting NextGen in place, we have just 
issued at the end of January our NextGen implementation plan 
which focuses more on the mid-term. I think we have come forward 
previously with a fairly concerted effort on what the next five years 
looks like. 

Mr. BOSWELL. So you think you have the contract management 
expertise? You think you have the systems engineering you need 
and staff with the technical skills? 

Ms. LOBUE. I think we are concerned about staff with technical 
skills. We see a shortage coming just as do all technical-oriented 
businesses. That said, I think GAO recognizing and taking us off 
the high risk list shows that we have really put a premium on put-
ting in place systems that will manage contracts in a better and 
more effective, cost-effective manner. 

So, yes, sir. 
Mr. BOSWELL. Dr. Dillingham, your comment? 
Mr. DILLINGHAM. Mr. Boswell, FAA does recognize that it has a 

need. Some of the things that it needs for NextGen are different 
than what it needed for the previous ATC modernization program. 
What we are concerned about is the need for those highly skilled 
technical people that are going to be desired across the whole spec-
trum of the economy. 

On the plus side, because of the nature of the economy, it might 
be easier for FAA to attract those kinds of people, but what we are 
talking about is the timing. These people will have to be brought 
into FAA, integrated into FAA, familiarized with NextGen. And so, 
we are talking about something that could throw the schedule off 
if we don’t move immediately to address this issue. 

Mr. BOSWELL. General Scovel, would you comment, please? 
Maybe, do you think we are doing enough? Is FAA doing enough 

to address the attrition of air traffic controllers to start? 
Mr. SCOVEL. FAA has done what I can only say is a remarkable 

job in hiring replacements for air traffic controllers who have de-
cided to leave the workforce. 
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The attrition over the last 3 to 4 years has amounted to almost 
5,000 controllers, and 2,657 have been retirements. FAA’s projec-
tions have been a little bit low, by about 16 percent, in determining 
what that attrition rate would be. 

Mr. BOSWELL. What percent did you say? 
Mr. SCOVEL. Sixteen percent low over the years. However, FAA 

has managed to increase hiring efforts and, in fact, now has some 
270 more controllers onboard than it did in 2004. 

Mr. BOSWELL. Is that adequate? 
Mr. SCOVEL. We do have concerns, not over the total size of the 

workforce, sir, but mostly over the skill level, the training level of 
the controllers who are currently Members of the workforce. 

The number of certified professional controllers, those who are 
fully capable of operating on their own in their facilities, has di-
minished as the controllers in training numbers have greatly in-
creased. At some facilities, controllers in training amount to up-
wards of 40 percent of the workforce at that facility, and that can 
be a problem in terms of training those new controller because each 
new controller requires a certified professional controller to walk 
them through the steps. 

Mr. BOSWELL. Thank you. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My time is up, but I think we are 

going to have to give some more continued attention to this. 
Mr. COSTELLO. Well, let me just follow up and make a comment 

to your question to General Scovel. I was, not too long ago, in the 
air traffic control tower in Orlando, and at the time there were 10 
controllers on duty. Only one had one year of experience. The rest 
of them had been on the job less than one year. 

So when I think of what happened with U.S. Airways in the 
Hudson River, I think about the experience that was involved with 
everyone from the flight attendants to the pilots to the air traffic 
controller to the responders and the level of experience that they 
had. 

One has to wonder that with an air traffic control force where 
we are losing the most experienced controllers at the rapid pace 
that we are losing them, it does make one concerned about a lack 
of experience in a very critical position. 

The Chair now recognizes the gentlelady from Hawaii, Ms. 
Hirono. 

Ms. HIRONO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I have some questions for Ms. LoBue, and I note that your testi-

mony focused on safety and efficiency of aviation as prime con-
cerns. So I have two questions relating to safety. 

I have learned recently that thousands of corporate aircraft as 
well as the craft used by the Secretaries of Transportation and 
Homeland Security, senior military leaders and the FAA personnel 
have technology on this aircraft that enable pilots to see under con-
ditions of unstoppable blinding smoke in the cockpit. I was sur-
prised to learn, however, that there is no FAA requirement that 
passenger airliners or military aircraft have equivalent systems to 
ensure that pilots can see in the cockpit under these kinds of condi-
tions. 
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The technology in question costs approximately $25,000 to 
$30,000 per aircraft which equates to a penny or so per ticket over 
the life of the system. 

As I understand it, the FAA’s minimum safety standard is that 
any failure of systems or components that result in catastrophic 
consequences must be extremely improbable, and there is a defini-
tion for extreme improbability. 

But according to information that I have and if you Google, for 
example, smoke in cockpits, you will see dozens and dozens of inci-
dents where smoke was in the cockpit, resulted in emergency land-
ings of aircraft. There have also been numerous catastrophic fatal 
airliner incidents in which smoke in the cockpit has been a cause 
or a factor of that incident. 

When we are talking about emergency situations dealing with 
airlines, seconds count. As was the case in the U.S. Airways Flight 
1549, seconds count. 

So I would like to know why the FAA should not mandate emer-
gency vision technology to enable pilots to see their controls and to 
land safely during in-flight emergencies with unstoppable blinding 
smoke in the cockpit, especially as these systems and this tech-
nology is utilized on the planes that are used by the Secretaries of 
Transportation and Homeland Security, senior military leaders and 
thousands of corporate aircraft. 

Ms. LOBUE. Thank you. I am not personally able to answer this 
question for you, but I would offer that we will get the people that 
know at FAA to come up and brief you very quickly. 

Ms. HIRONO. Well, I know that smoke in the cockpit is something 
that occurs, as I mentioned, relatively frequently and that this is 
an issue that has been around for decades. 

I am a new Member to the Committee, so I have recently been 
apprised of this, and I would really urge FAA too. Because you are 
focusing on safety and nothing could be more important than the 
safety of aviation passengers, that since the technology is there, it 
is utilized, it doesn’t cost very much, I would encourage FAA to 
make that requirement. 

The second question I have is in the 1990s the FAA contracted 
operations of a number of Level I airport towers operating under 
visual flight rules—these are Class D airports—to private opera-
tors, and one such tower is in the Kona International Airport which 
is in my district on the Island of Hawaii. This airport is currently 
classified as a Class D airspace and therefore does not have ap-
proach control run by the FAA. However, we know that over the 
past 15 years Kona Airport is one of the busier airports and it more 
than qualifies for Class C status. They have over 1.3 million pas-
sengers compared with the minimum of 250,000 for a Class C air-
space. And Class C airspace requires FAA approach control. 

I have been told by some flight professionals, pilots, air traffic 
controllers, and they have expressed concerns of safety issues at 
the Kona Airport. 

The contract, private contract is about to expire, and I think that 
this is a really good time for the FAA to review the safety needs 
at this airport with the idea that it should. The question as to 
whether or not this airport should return to FAA control is, one, 
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definitely timely and I think really important for the safety of the 
passengers going to that airport. 

I would ask you to look into it and if you could respond to me, 
but if you can’t right now, then later. 

Ms. LOBUE. So, yes, I would absolutely commit to you that we 
will look into that and get back to you very quickly. 

Ms. HIRONO. Thank you. 
I yield back the rest of my time. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks the gentlelady and now recog-

nizes the gentleman from New York, Mr. McMahon. 
Mr. MCMAHON. Thank you, Chairman Costello and Ranking 

Member Petri for organizing this important meeting on the FAA 
Reauthorization Act of 2009. 

As aviation is a critical mode of transportation for our Nation 
and for our world, to all the witnesses from the FAA, the airlines 
and, most importantly, to the hardworking air traffic controllers, 
pilots, flight attendants, ground crews and countless other airline 
and airport employees, I thank you for keeping air travel the safest 
form of travel in the United States. 

As the Chairman mentioned, all we have to do is look at the he-
roic crew from the U.S. Airways Flight 1549 which happened right 
in the Harbor of New York from which I come. You may have no-
ticed that on the accent. How important it is to have experienced 
and dedicated people flying our planes in our air transport system. 

Mr. Chairman, I am excited about joining this Subcommittee, 
and I look forward to a rigorous discussion of this reauthorization 
bill. I know that this Committee and our great Subcommittee staff 
have put together a good package over the last few years, and I am 
looking forward to working with you to address a number of con-
cerns. 

Of course, I support the creation of the NextGen air transpor-
tation system, and I encourage the use of the most cutting-edge 
satellite and GPS technology available for our network. 

As you know, my district includes Staten Island and the western 
portion of Brooklyn, New York, the gateway to New York Harbor. 
The New York area airports provide a critical link to our national 
aviation network, but they also are some of the busiest airports in 
the Nation, and we must work to build a system capacity in a way 
that makes sense to New York and our Country as a whole. 

That is why I applaud the efforts of my colleagues last year to 
oppose the Bush Administration’s plan to auction off the air slots 
through congestion pricing at JFK and LaGuardia and, eventually, 
Newark. That plan was unworkable, and I am glad that it will not 
be included in this year’s bill. 

Also, Newark Airport is just over the Goethals Bridge from Stat-
en Island. Airplane and helicopter noise continues to be a big prob-
lem for my district. I hope we can work to include in this bill ways 
to study the noise around New York airports. 

Finally, all of us have heard countless horror stories about air 
delays and being stuck on the tarmac, and we need to make sure 
that the traveling public is treated with respect by adopting a 
strong passengers’ bill of rights. 

With that said and your permission, Mr. Chairman, I just have 
two questions to Ms. LoBue. 
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Our air traffic controllers are often the eyes and ears of our air-
planes and are the backbone of our safety network. It has already 
been brought up by the Chairman how their training is so impor-
tant. 

What type of outreach is going on with the FAA to reach out to 
the air traffic controllers about the airspace redesign and staffing 
issues across the Country as their experience is so important and 
how are they being included in this process? 

Ms. LOBUE. My understanding is that there was some outreach 
during the development of the New York airspace redesign to the 
controller workforce. We can get you specifics on that and have 
someone come up and brief you on all the outreach that was done. 

Mr. MCMAHON. Thank you. 
Mr. Chairman, I yield the remainder of my time. Thank you. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks the gentleman and now recog-

nizes the gentlelady from the District of Columbia, Ms. Norton. 
Ms. NORTON. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and thank 

you for kicking off this very important series of hearings. 
I want to identify myself with the remarks of the Chairman and 

others concerning the necessity to acquire an Administrator who 
knows how to settle disputes with the labor force, which is stunting 
all we have to do in this Agency. 

First, let me ask Ms. LoBue if you would spell out in greater de-
tail the relationship between the upcoming stimulus and the Air-
port Improvement Program, or perhaps Mr. Dillingham. We under-
stand from your testimony that it gets you somewhat beyond the 
six-month extensions, but would you put on the record how the use 
of these funds will move your own mandate for an improvement 
program? 

Ms. LOBUE. So let me be clear, there is a core set of programs 
that needs to be reauthorized and that this Committee’s bill would 
work toward. 

For the stimulus program, we have a series of projects in the 
pipeline that we believe would create jobs fairly immediately, and 
those particular items would be the project types that would be 
done under the stimulus package. And the stimulus, since it is—— 

Ms. NORTON. What types of items, for example? 
Ms. LOBUE. It can be resurfacing runways. It can be putting in 

landing lights. 
We have a system of safety projects, that under the system called 

the NPIAS, we put them in priority order. Those that would rise 
to the next highest are the types of items that we would choose 
that are traditional items done under the Airport Improvement 
Program. It would just advance them from 2010 to 2009, from 2011 
to 2010. 

Ms. NORTON. Well, every Committee feels an urgent need to 
make sure that these funds are used, used quickly, efficiently. 
When can you get to the Chairman of this Subcommittee and the 
Chairman of the Full Committee a list of what those projects will 
be and their readiness for implementation? 

Ms. LOBUE. I would have to go back and check that, and we will 
get back to you with information. 
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Ms. NORTON. I think you should get back to the Chairman of this 
Subcommittee within 10 days on that information. This is a lot of 
money, $3 billion. 

Ms. LOBUE. My understanding is we have the list. I am just not 
familiar enough with it myself, personally. 

Ms. NORTON. Yes. All right. If you would just submit that to the 
Subcommittee Chairman within 10 days, so that we can be aware 
of it, I think it would be helpful to us all. 

I have a question that is very troubling. In this region, we ap-
pear to be going backwards on matters of security. The only public 
service helicopter located in this region, we have been informed is 
in danger of closing. That, of course, puts into jeopardy security in 
this high-profile, highly-targeted region. 

It is used, of course, by public entities: the Metropolitan Police 
Air Support Unit, the U.S. Park Police, et cetera. Moreover, it is 
this heliport, the one at South Capitol Street, is a part of the De-
partment of Defense Nightingale Program. It is the point of depar-
ture of a number of Federal officials including the Supreme Court. 
And, on 9/11, this heliport in fact became the air control command 
tower when the airport here was evacuated. 

There seemed to have been some understanding of the impor-
tance of this helicopter because despite what was done with gen-
eral aviation, which is essentially closing it down and then opening 
it in a way so that virtually nobody can use it, for two years after 
9/11, the heliport continued to serve public service clients and cor-
porate clients as well as news-gathering helicopters. An agreement 
was reached, as you might expect, with the Secret Service and ac-
tually adopted by TSA. 

For reasons that I would like you to explain, since October, 2003, 
the commercial operators whose funding is necessary to keep the 
heliport open and why they have informed us that they are on the 
brink of closing, they have been restricted from using the heliport. 

Now understand who pilots the commercial helicopters. These 
are all people who are or have been military or police helicopter pi-
lots. That is what they have to be in order to come into this airport. 

Now they are to the point where they cannot generate enough 
revenue to keep the heliport open without going back to what they 
had two years after 9/11. Could you explain to this Subcommittee 
why, with all of these safeguards, without explanation, this vital 
security defense service was abruptly cut off and what you intend 
to do about it? 

Ms. LOBUE. I am not personally familiar with this issue. So I 
will have to get someone who is come up and brief you. We commit 
to do that within the next week. 

Mr. COSTELLO. Ms. Norton, Ms. LoBue is here because Ms. 
Osmus, who was scheduled to be here, is ill today. So she is sitting 
in. 

Let me suggest on that issue—and we recently discussed this 
issue—we need the Department over, someone who knows and can 
answer the question. We will set up a meeting with you and with 
the appropriate people within the Agency to discuss the matter. 

Ms. NORTON. I so appreciate that, Mr. Chairman. It is a matter 
of some urgency, I believe. 

At the same time, Mr. Chairman, may I ask? 
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Mr. COSTELLO. If it is quick. We are already a few minutes over 
time. 

Ms. NORTON. Just let me ask. I am not asking a question. I am 
asking you if you would provide a similar briefing from whoever 
are the responsible officials—I appreciate that we made this wit-
ness a sitting duck for the entire Department—to explain whether 
they have reviewed the virtual exclusion of general aviation from 
the airport of the Nation’s Capital even though just a few days 
after 9/11 it was up and running in the city of skyscrapers, New 
York City, and only because this Committee threatened contempt 
did we get it opened at all, and then we have such onerous require-
ments, people with shotguns onboard and the like. 

That it continues to be virtual exclusion, I would like to ask for 
an explanation and review of that policy as well. 

Mr. COSTELLO. We will be in touch with your staff, and we will 
set up a meeting. 

Chairman Oberstar had a meeting yesterday with the Sub-
committee Chairs and Secretary LaHood, and I think another 
meeting is going to happen sometime in the not too distant future. 
But we will set that meeting. 

Ms. NORTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks the gentlelady and now recog-

nizes the gentleman from Tennessee, Mr. Cohen. 
Mr. COHEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Let me ask first, and I just haven’t had time to look, and I don’t 

know who the appropriate person to answer this question might be. 
Is there anything in the bill or is there anything that we already 
have in the way of help to help airports clear away fowl from the 
area so they don’t cause disturbances with airplanes as we saw in 
New York? 

Is there any program that we have? Noisemakers? Whatever? 
Yes, ma’am. 
Ms. LOBUE. The FAA does, through its airport organization, have 

guidance and programs for wildlife and bird hazard mitigation and 
works actively with most of the airports throughout the United 
States. 

It does remain a big concern, sir. You are correct. 
Mr. COHEN. Well, obviously, it does. 
Was the problem in New York that these birds were just lucky 

or unlucky? They didn’t get observed by your deterrent effects or 
your monitoring system and then they ran into the plane or vice- 
versa or what? 

Ms. LOBUE. My understanding is the monitoring systems are 
mostly down at a lower level and these were at a higher level. I 
am not familiar enough. 

Obviously, they are still going through all the facts, and the 
NTSB has not come out with all of its reports yet. But, that said, 
we do work the issue particularly through the airports, at the low-
est altitude levels. 

Mr. COHEN. What gets geese to go the other way except for the 
weather? 

Ms. LOBUE. I can get you more information on the program. 
They have deterrents whether it is through actively working to re-
place water hazards or other things like that. 
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New York is complicated in that the airport is right on the water, 
and there is a wildlife refuge there. So they actually have a consid-
erable problem that they do try and mitigate. 

Mr. COHEN. But it is on your radar, so to speak? 
Ms. LOBUE. Absolutely. 
Mr. COHEN. Thank you. 
Let me ask all three of you : Could you safely say that you are 

all in favor of the passage of this bill? 
I see one nod. 
Mr. DILLINGHAM. Mr. Cohen, we are definitely in favor of the 

passage of the bill. We have worked with the Committee to help 
provide some of the background information that is behind the bill. 
So we are definitely in favor of it. 

Mr. COHEN. Let me ask you this: There is a provision in here 
that deals with labor laws and deals with Federal Express which 
is the number one carrier of cargo in this Country, and it would 
require them to be under the National Labor Relations Act rather 
than the Railway Labor Act. The courts have ruled that is appro-
priate legislatively and also in courts, judicially, that that is the 
proper place for labor disputes to be determined for the good of the 
Country because if there is a strike there in some remote section 
of the Federal Express system and FedEx is halted in this particu-
larly recessionary time, if not at all times, commerce comes to a 
halt. 

Are you all familiar with that provision? Are any of you familiar 
with it? 

Nobody is familiar with it? 
Well, and you endorse the bill. 
My question to you is this: In my opinion, and I come from Mem-

phis. That is maybe considered provincial. But Federal Express 
covers the entire United States, the entire globe, and this issue has 
the potential to stop this bill. 

I am in favor of the bill as you are and think it is real important, 
as does my airport authority, that we have the Next Generation, 
that we have runway improvements, that we have all the provi-
sions in the bill to help move us forward. 

But this one labor provision is not germane and that the three 
of you all aren’t even familiar with. And yet you are experts on the 
field—the pros from Dover, as they would say in MASH—and 
aren’t even familiar with it could hold up this bill. 

And I think that is a serious problem and especially in the Sen-
ate because they have, effectively, hijacked the stimulus bill with 
three individuals, and I suspect that the same thing could happen 
over there on this bill. I would hate to see us not get this bill 
passed because of a provision that is very important to the future 
of this Country’s economy and that is not necessarily germane to 
runways, extensions and NextGen and other safety features. 

So, with that as a statement, if anybody wants to comment, I 
would appreciate it. Mr. Scovel, do you have a thought? 

Mr. SCOVEL. I do not, sir. The topic is really beyond the purview 
of my office, and we are happy to leave it within the sound judg-
ment of the Congress. 

Mr. COSTELLO. I think the gentleman from Tennessee has suffi-
ciently made his point on the issue. I don’t think you are going to 
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get a comment out of any one of the witnesses here, but your point 
is well taken and noted. 

Mr. COHEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate your recog-
nizing me because I have a meeting in the Tennessee delegation, 
and I absolutely, positively wanted to be here for this particular 
moment. Thank you. 

Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks the gentleman and now recog-
nizes the gentleman from Arkansas, Mr. Boswell. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. You have forgotten my name. 
Mr. COSTELLO. Or Mr. Boozman. I just had a conversation with 

Mr. Boswell. Mr. Boozman. 
And let me remind Members that we have 14 more witnesses to 

hear from. So I would ask Members to stay within the five-minute 
time limit. 

The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Arkansas. 
Mr. BOOZMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will cooperate even 

though you forgot my name. 
Thank you all for being here, and we appreciate the testimony. 
Dr. Dillingham, EAS is an important entity in many of our dis-

tricts throughout the Country, many Members of Congress. Can 
you give us some options and alternatives that perhaps Congress 
might explore to enhance or supplement EAS? 

Mr. DILLINGHAM. Thank you, Mr. Boozman. 
We currently have a study underway for this Subcommittee that 

looks at those exact questions. What we can say at this early stage 
is that clearly looking at the criteria and requirements associated 
with EAS is well overdue. Since the program was started some 30 
years ago, there have not been major changes or adjustments in 
the program in spite of changes in population, demography, in spite 
of changes in the aviation industry. 

I think part of what we are going to try and report out is not 
only how to enhance EAS but also options that will provide the sort 
of connectivity for small and rural communities to that national 
transportation network. And it may be rail, and it may be bus or 
other surface things, but we propose to report those options to the 
Committee as soon as we are finished analyzing the data. 

Mr. BOOZMAN. Thank you very much, sir. 
I yield back. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks the gentleman and now recog-

nizes the gentlelady from California, Ms. Richardson. 
Ms. RICHARDSON. Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman, for having this 

meeting and welcome back to all of you of seeing you on our new 
year and new session. 

I have two very quick questions. One, I want to build upon the 
Chairman regarding air traffic controllers. 

I notice, Ms. LoBue, that in your very extensive testimony it is 
only until the last paragraph do you talk about air traffic control-
lers. 

And, Mr. Dillingham, in your presentation, you talk about that 
you agree that they are somewhat on track. 

However, all you got to do is come to my State, and I am sure 
you have read the headlines of both of my Senators. We are ex-
tremely concerned of what is happening with air traffic controllers. 
So I would like to know where are we here because your docu-
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mentation says we are on track, things are going fine, yet in our 
communities, as the Chairman has shared as well, we have a lot 
of inexperienced people in there where it is a disaster waiting to 
happen? 

Essentially, the recommendation I believe from Mr. Dillingham’s 
report is not only hiring, but what are you doing to resolve the 
labor conflict which I think has been going on for several years and 
what is the Secretary’s commitment to resolving that conflict? 

Because we are projecting what is going to happen of hiring peo-
ple of seven years, but I believe if we continue to disrespect work-
ing people and not resolve the contract issues, you may find that 
the pattern is not at the same. So what are we going to do to ad-
dress that? 

Ms. LOBUE. If I could. 
Ms. RICHARDSON. Please. 
Ms. LOBUE. The Secretary, the new Secretary, Mr. LaHood, has 

committed that with his first hire, a new FAA Administrator, one 
of the things he is going to have him tackle is the workforce issues. 
He is looking for a person that will be willing to, and able to, work 
with labor and get some of these issues behind us. I think we have 
that commitment from the Secretary, and I believe the Chairman 
has mentioned that we should look forward to that in the very near 
future. 

That will be one of the items tackled by this Administration pret-
ty quickly. 

As to the concern about the proportion of trainees versus experi-
enced controllers, that is something obviously that we have con-
cerns about. We do have a lot of controllers who we are hiring. We 
are following the plan, but there are in fact places that we under-
stand the ratio of trainees is higher than we would like. We are 
actively keeping an eye on those, and we have processes in place 
to get those controllers checked out and to work through some of 
the experience issues on a more effective and faster way. 

So I can tell you that we understand the problem and we are 
working it, although we do understand there will be some transi-
tion issues as we move forward. 

Ms. RICHARDSON. Okay. In the sense of time that the Chairman 
has said, could you please forward to the Committee a report, I 
would say, on your major airports? I know LAX has to be top on 
the list. 

Not what we are preparing and we are working on but what spe-
cifically is happening because it is of great concern. Both of the 
Senators in my State have expressed the concern, and it is just not 
to our satisfaction at this point. 

I would also urge the Secretary, and I hope to meet with him 
soon, and I am sure our Chairman will share the thoughts of this 
Committee. But resolving that labor agreement has to be a top pri-
ority, not the last paragraph in your report because I believe it 
hinges upon many of the other problems that we have. 

Finally, I wanted to talk about noise mitigation. In addition to 
LAX, I have the Long Beach Airport in my district. 

Mr. Dillingham, you talked about that local government decisions 
that allow communities to expand near airports may, however, 
erode some of the gains in these reductions of noise. The FAA has 
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issued guidance that discourages incompatible land uses such as 
residences, schools, hospitals and in areas with significant noise, 
aviation noise. 

In my area, we just, when I was on the council there, approved 
a major project of over 2,000 homes to go right up under the air-
port, the plane of landing. And so, my question is what would you 
advise to Members on Committees? 

This isn’t saying don’t build any more. But for those of us who 
are there, how can we take advantage of other pilot programs or 
how could you recommend better addressing it for the neighbor-
hoods that are clearly along those paths? 

Mr. DILLINGHAM. Ms. Richardson, as you have said, land use is 
strictly a local jurisdiction matter, and what FAA has done is there 
is a Part 150 program that allows for noise mitigation to try and 
mitigate some of the noise where you have this close-up usage of 
land. 

Also, we are currently doing work for this Committee, and LAX 
is a big part of it. We are doing a study looking to see what air-
ports have been doing to mitigate all kinds of environmental issues, 
noise and emissions. We are hoping to bring to the Committee 
some answers and options that we have learned from a national 
study of airports, and hopefully that will be of some help in the 
LAX area. 

Ms. RICHARDSON. If you would consider my area as evaluating as 
you move forward, I would appreciate it. 

Mr. DILLINGHAM. Yes, ma’am. 
Ms. RICHARDSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have extended my 

time. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks the gentlelady and now recog-

nizes the gentleman from Michigan, Dr. Ehlers. 
Mr. EHLERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, but I just arrived due 

to a delay, and I don’t feel qualified to ask a question of this Au-
gust panel. 

Mr. COSTELLO. Would you like to yield your time to Mr. Dent? 
Mr. EHLERS. I would be happy to yield my time to Mr. Dent. 
Mr. DENT. Thank you, Mr. Ehlers, for yielding. 
My question to you is this: What benefits have been achieved by 

moving the Joint Planning and Development Office within the bu-
reaucracy of the Air Traffic Organization, Ms. LoBue? 

Ms. LOBUE. That move was made to better work what we gen-
erally call ‘‘stovepipes’’ and work some of the horizontal integration 
in the Agency. So the point was to have those things that the 
JPDO had done work on that would qualify in the short and the 
mid-term be put into implementation and worked immediately. 
Those things in the longer term, JPDO is still actively working and 
has the outreach and has the responsibility to coordinate with all 
the other agencies. 

Mr. DENT. Thank you. 
Now what is the biggest safety priority for the Agency? 
Ms. LOBUE. I don’t know that I am qualified to offer a single 

safety priority. We have many. 
Mr. DENT. Okay. With the downturn in the economy too, it seems 

to me that Federal jobs may look better than ever for many people. 
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Should this help the FAA’s recruitment of highly qualified people 
with systems engineering and contract management expertise? 

Ms. LOBUE. I think we believe that it will. I think we remain 
concerned that across all technical industries, that there is a short-
age. But I think the economic downturn should help us, yes. 

Mr. DENT. I guess my final question I have for you then is why 
does the FAA not keep any safety data on air ambulances, cargo 
aircraft and general aviation? 

Ms. LOBUE. I am not qualified to answer that, sir, but I can get 
someone who is to come up and brief you. 

Mr. DENT. I appreciate that. 
I will yield back my time to Mr. Ehlers. 
Mr. EHLERS. No one seems to be seeking time on our side, so I 

will yield back, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks the gentleman and now recog-

nizes the gentleman from Missouri, Mr. Carnahan. 
Mr. CARNAHAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to first thank the panel and direct my question to Inspec-

tor General Scovel. 
In a report that came out last April for DOT, you stated that 

fewer veteran controllers were transferring from lower level, less 
complicated facilities to higher level, busier locations. The impact 
has been to put less experienced controllers into situations they 
may not be as ready for as some of their counterparts. Is that still 
the case nearly a year later and are there any updated data that 
we could see regarding that? 

Mr. SCOVEL. Thank you, Mr. Carnahan. 
We finished our report on air traffic controller facility level train-

ing as of the end of fiscal year 2008. So my data are current as of 
September 30, 2008. 

At that point, we had determined that fewer veteran controllers 
than FAA had hoped were indeed taking up the Agency on its offer 
to move them, with a bonus, to facilities where veterans were need-
ed. 

As a result, controllers in training were found in increasing num-
bers at a number of facilities across the Country. This is a concern 
both for the Agency and for my office because, of course, controllers 
in training require much closer supervision and are not qualified 
to operate at all positions across the facility. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. What role has the Agency’s contract had on this 
drop in incentives for the more experienced controllers to move up 
the ranks to these busier facilities? 

Mr. SCOVEL. I am not aware that our audit covered that par-
ticular question. When you talk about the contract, you are talking 
about the labor contract between the Agency and NATCA, sir? 

Mr. CARNAHAN. Yes. 
Mr. SCOVEL. Right. We did not address that. 
What we attempted to address, at least in part, was whether the 

absence of a full contract might be leading to more retirements on 
the part of veteran controllers. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. And what were your findings in that regard? 
Mr. SCOVEL. We found certainly that the absence of a full con-

tract was a significant morale issue. However, we could not identify 
the absence of a contract as, in most cases, the sole driving factor 
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leading an individual to decide to retire. There were just too many 
factors, both personal and professional, that were leading veteran 
controllers to retire. 

Perhaps in some cases the absence of a contract was one of those 
factors, but it was expressed more generally in terms of the morale 
of the workforce. 

Mr. CARNAHAN. Thank you. 
I yield back. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks the gentleman and now recog-

nizes the gentleman from Kansas, Mr. Moran. 
Mr. MORAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. I appreciate 

the opportunity to hear these witnesses read their testimony in 
this case and hear the next panel. 

The economic downturn, Ms. LoBue, what is the current state of 
the Aviation Trust Fund and its effect upon the FAA’s budget? 

Ms. LOBUE. Right now, the Trust Fund for the end of 2009, and 
this goes back to the mid-term projections we did last July, we 
project that Trust Fund receipts will be $12.2 billion at the end of 
2009 and $13.1 billion in 2010. This says basically that for the cash 
balance, there is not a problem right now. 

We are concerned about the low uncommitted balance which 
shows a mismatch of receipts and spending because, as we have all 
seen, traffic continues to trend downward as much as perhaps 10 
percent. So that is an issue that we will have to look at. 

Mr. MORAN. When you say the cash balances are not a problem 
right now, how would you define right now? What time frame? 

Are there expectations? What does your crystal ball foretell? 
Ms. LOBUE. At the end of 2009, we are expecting a $9.1 billion 

cash balance. 
Obviously, all of these numbers will be updated as the new Ad-

ministration comes forward with its budget request. I believe that 
is at the end of February. So they would have, I think, in that 
budget request much more articulation of how they see the prob-
lem. 

Mr. MORAN. Is there an understanding at the FAA what the Ad-
ministration’s plans are to fill the long vacant position of Adminis-
trator? 

Ms. LOBUE. The Secretary has met both with the FAA executives 
and has had a couple of town hall meetings open to all FAA staff 
and reiterated several times that one of his highest priorities is 
getting an Administrator who will both be able to tackle NextGen 
and be able to work through the workforce issues that we have 
seen. 

I understand from the Chairman that in fact they have identified 
someone and are hoping to get that person on soon. 

Mr. MORAN. That is encouraging. It has been discouraging for 
the amount of time that the position has been vacant, and I would 
just publicly encourage the Secretary, the Administration to ac-
tively engage in finding a leader at the Federal Aviation Adminis-
tration. 

I thank the Chairman and yield back my time. 
Mr. COSTELLO. I thank the gentleman and just would comment 

that in a recent meeting with the Secretary and others the Admin-
istration has identified someone that they are speaking to right 
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now. The Administration has only been in office 21 days. So it 
seems to me like it is pretty fast action and that they are moving 
forward. 

We hope that the person is appointed and moves through the 
process quickly. We think it is important for NextGen and a num-
ber of the other programs. 

Mr. MORAN. If the Chairman would yield, I did not mean to infer 
that 21 days was necessarily a long period of time, but it has been 
a long time since we have had the position occupied. Thank you. 

Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Il-
linois, Mr. Lipinski. 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I know we have a long 
hearing today, so I will work on keeping this short. 

I want to thank Chairman Costello and Ranking Member Petri 
for their work in putting together this bill last year and also work-
ing with Chairman Oberstar and Ranking Member Mica. 

There are a couple of things that I had worked with the Chair-
men and Ranking Members, getting the provision legislation to 
continue and enhance R&D for avgas alternatives, which I think is 
important, as well as the provision that would establish a new FAA 
center of excellence focused on alternative jet fuel research. 

So I thank the Chairman for including this in the bill that we 
have before us now and that we are moving very quickly on this. 
I think it is very important that we move quickly, and hopefully 
the Senate will move this time on the FAA reauthorization. 

So, in order to keep this short for the rest of the witnesses, I just 
wanted to ask one question right now of Ms. LoBue about Chicago 
Midway International Airport which is in my district. It has been 
important to me, and I have been working to increase the safety 
and efficiency of the airport and working with the FAA on this. 

I am not sure what you can provide for me right, but I certainly 
would like to get further elaboration on what measures the FAA 
is taking right now to ensure the safety and efficiency at Midway 
Airport remain a priority because this is very important to, of 
course, everyone who uses the airport and certainly the people who 
live in the vicinity of the airport. 

Ms. LOBUE. Are you talking about while this privatization effort 
is going on? 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Yes. 
Ms. LOBUE. So, as we speak, nothing has changed. 
We have an applicant under the privatization pilot program. FAA 

has not yet approved that. We are still awaiting some of the finan-
cial documents and some of the exact safety assurances and work-
ings that you are talking about. So, when we get that from the city, 
we will proceed as soon as we can. 

Mr. LIPINSKI. As we go through this, whether or not the airport 
is leased, is there anything specific, anything more that the FAA 
is looking at right now? 

I know that in the last few years there have been additions at 
the end of the runways for arrestor beds and was wondering where 
we are look at moving forward with anymore safety improvements 
at Midway Airport? 
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Ms. LOBUE. I would have to have someone get back to you with 
the specifics for Midway and what they are doing there. I am not 
familiar myself, but we can do that. 

Mr. LIPINSKI. I appreciate that and appreciate working with the 
FAA and working with the new Administrator on making sure that 
all of our airports, but certainly, also importantly, Midway Airport 
and O’Hare Airport continue to be vital if we improve the safety 
and work on improving the efficiency of those airports. 

So, with that, I will yield back. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks the gentleman and now recog-

nizes the distinguished Chairman of the Full Committee, Chair-
man Oberstar. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Well, thank you very much, Chairman. I thank 
you and Mr. Petri for moving ahead quickly on this reauthoriza-
tion. It is the highest priority for us after the stimulus. 

The stimulus may need a lot more work than the aviation bill. 
I don’t know. 

Ms. LoBue, runway status lights program, I am not familiar with 
that. What do you mean by runway status lights? 

Ms. LOBUE. As part of our Runway Safety Call to Action pro-
gram, we have put in place runway status lights. I believe it is eli-
gible for AIP funding, and it is one of a number of efforts to im-
prove visibility and make sure that—— 

Mr. OBERSTAR. What do you mean by status lights? That is one 
I want to understand, what you mean by status lights. 

Ms. LOBUE. It goes to the status of whether the particular run-
way is occupied, not open, closed. That is what it refers to, the sta-
tus of the runway itself. 

For instance, we had the instance where a crew pulled onto an 
unused runway, and that was inappropriate. Now that would be 
marked specifically, so that they could see from these lights that 
that was not an appropriate place to go. 

Mr. DILLINGHAM. Mr. Chairman? 
Mr. OBERSTAR. Is this a program or initiative you are instituting 

at all airports, only the major airports or more critical airports or 
what? 

Ms. LOBUE. I would have to get back to you on more of the spe-
cifics of the program. My understanding is that there is a program 
to put them in. I believe by 2011, the top 22 airports will all have 
them. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Dr. Dillingham, you were going to comment? 
Mr. DILLINGHAM. I was just going to say that basically they work 

like stop lights, so that the pilot can tell it is red, sort of red and 
green. If it is red, it is a visible sign that you shouldn’t go onto that 
runway. So that is, essentially, runway status lights. 

And FAA has a program, as Ms. LoBue said, that they have al-
ready started. I think they have been installed in something great-
er than 20 airports at this point, and I think the idea is that even-
tually all of the airports will have that kind of safety or at least 
certainly the major airports, the OEP airports and the other. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. We certainly need that. That is the first time I 
have heard of this initiative, not that I have been following with 
as much diligence as I used to do. 
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But I know that further on in Ms. LoBue’s testimony she dis-
cusses increased runway safety training and awareness of pilots 
and air traffic controllers and vehicles. 

I see an increasing number of vehicular traffic on the air side of 
airports, and it really troubles me that we have so much movement 
in that space. I am really concerned we are going to have an on- 
the-ground incident. I know we do have some lesser ones, but a 
major incursion that would result in aircraft damage, injury or 
even fatality. 

So describe this training and the frequency of which it is occur-
ring and the intensity and the type of training. 

Ms. LOBUE. FAA has had a pretty intensive program to try and 
tackle runway incursions over the last year and a half. Former Ad-
ministrator Marion Blakey did a Runway Call to Action in which 
we talked with both the major carriers and ALPA, as well as the 
major airports on what were the types of things we could do to 
bring the number of runway incursions down because I think we 
also believe that that is one of the most important areas that we 
look at in safety. 

As of late in 2008, we instituted a Runway Safety Council which 
is co-chaired by ALPA to continue to look at the types of training, 
et cetera, that we can do. 

I would have to get someone to come and give you a briefing with 
more specificity on exactly all the training we have been doing. But 
in fact we went out with guidance to the airlines on runway safety 
training, and particularly on the runway safety lights, all the major 
carriers have done training of their workforces over the last year. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Thank you. I will take you up on that offer and 
won’t delay any further with questions. 

This is a vitally important hearing, all the witnesses and all the 
organizations in one shot at this. We did this bill last year or two 
years ago actually, a year and a half ago. We are now polishing for 
readiness for markup to the House floor and on a tough time line 
to get this bill through the House. 

Hopefully, the other body gets the message and gets off their de-
laying tactics that they have done for the last few years and move 
a bill through because the authorization runs out at the end of next 
month. 

And we are dead serious about getting this bill through. So any-
body who has any questions, issues, raise now or forever keep your 
peace. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. COSTELLO. Thank you, Chairman Oberstar. Well said. 
We thank all three of you for being here today and offering your 

testimony and answering our questions. 
The Chair now would ask the next panel of witnesses to come 

forward. I will make the introductions while you are finding your 
chair: Mr. Greg Principato, who is the Airports Council Inter-
national-North America President; Mr. James Elwood, Airport Di-
rector of Aspen/Pitkin County Airport; Mr. James May, the Presi-
dent and CEO of the Air Transport Association; Mr. Ed Bolen, the 
President and CEO, National Business Aviation Association; Mr. 
Roger Cohen, President of the Regional Airline Association; Mr. 
Craig Fuller, President, Aircraft Owners and Pilots Association; 
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Mr. Clayton Jones who is Chairman, President and CEO of Rock-
well Collins. 

We would ask all of you to be seated. 
As you heard me announce at the beginning of the hearing, we 

have all of your statements. They will be submitted in their en-
tirety in the record. We would ask that you summarize your testi-
mony in five minutes or less which will give Members the oppor-
tunity to ask questions. 

And we will lead off with Mr. Principato. 

TESTIMONY OF GREGORY PRINCIPATO, PRESIDENT, AIR-
PORTS COUNCIL INTERNATIONAL-NORTH AMERICA; JAMES 
P. ELWOOD, A.A.E., AIRPORT DIRECTOR, ASPEN/PITKIN 
COUNTY AIRPORT; JAMES C. MAY, PRESIDENT AND CEO, AIR 
TRANSPORT ASSOCIATION; ED BOLEN, PRESIDENT AND 
CEO, NATIONAL BUSINESS AVIATION ASSOCIATION; ROGER 
COHEN, PRESIDENT, REGIONAL AIRLINE ASSOCIATION; 
CRAIG FULLER, PRESIDENT, AIRCRAFT OWNERS AND PI-
LOTS ASSOCIATION; AND CLAYTON M. JONES, CHAIRMAN, 
PRESIDENT AND CEO, ROCKWELL COLLINS 

Mr. PRINCIPATO. Thank you for allowing Airports Council Inter-
national-North America the opportunity to participate in this im-
portant hearing, Mr. Chairman. 

Let me start by thanking you and the Subcommittee for your 
support of airports in H.R. 915. Your assistance in providing tools 
to improve our infrastructure while creating thousands of jobs 
highlights the important role of airports in our Nation’s transpor-
tation network. 

We also appreciate your continued recognition of the success of 
the Airport Improvement Program in the FAA Reauthorization Act 
of 2009. Whether one plane or a hundred use an airport in a given 
day, we need to maintain our infrastructure to provide safe and se-
cure facilities for the traveling public. 

Under this Committee’s leadership, airports were given a finan-
cial tool that has proved to be a model for Federal-local partner-
ships and a lifeline for airport finance, the Passenger Facility 
Charge. By granting airports the ability to generate local funding 
through the PFC user fee, all who use the system have a voice in 
infrastructure development in consultation with the FAA. This fi-
nancing tool has allowed local communities to determine needs and 
map out a plan for improvements and development at the airport 
in coordination with the airport users. 

ACI-North America strongly supports an increase in the ceiling 
of this local user fee to at least $7.50 with future indexes to match 
construction cost inflation. 

The purchasing power of the PFC has been greatly diminished 
by skyrocketing construction costs. The current maximum PFC of 
$4.50 is worth only $2.46 today. Fully adjusting the PFC to account 
for construction cost inflation would place the fee this year at 
$8.33. 

Without your continued support of increasing the PFC, airports 
will not have the ability to keep up with the inflationary cost of 
construction and provide facilities that meet passenger demand. 
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History has shown that airports carefully evaluate the need for 
infrastructure projects. History has also shown that if you wait 
until your infrastructure is inadequate, you have waited too long. 
Traffic may be down now, but we did not have the infrastructure 
to meet demand just last summer. 

Can anyone remember the last time we had enough infrastruc-
ture to serve our passengers? 

How can we expect to prevent passenger delays and inconven-
ience when passenger traffic returns? 

ACI-North America, in its just completed capital needs survey, 
found that airports, both commercial and general aviation, have 
$94.4 billion in total projects over the next 5 years that are consid-
ered essential by the airport and airport users to meet forecasted 
passenger and cargo growth. Not surprisingly, over half of these 
projects are at large hub airports that continue to experience con-
gestion and flight delays. 

And, yes, our survey found that many airports of all sizes have 
delayed or cancelled the construction of billions of dollars of 
projects. Even so, the needs are great and costs are rising. 

We expect the PFC to play a more prominent role in airport fi-
nance as trust fund revenue declines from reduced traffic and from 
the new a la carte ticket pricing system embraced by most U.S. air-
lines since these airline fees are not subject to the ticket tax. 

It is ironic that the airlines continue to not only wrongly label 
the PFC user fee a tax but fail to mention that they have received 
$87 million in fiscal year 2007 to collect and remit it. 

It is amusing, frankly, that airlines claim the increase in the 
PFC user fee proposed by this Subcommittee last Congress will ul-
timately reduce passenger traffic when the a la carte pricing im-
poses fees that greatly exceed the PFC for services from checking 
a bag to making a seat reservation to using a pillow. 

Thank you also for your support as airports work to reduce our 
environmental footprint, reduce emissions and improve energy effi-
ciency. The environmental provisions support by ACI in this bill 
are highlighted in my written testimony. 

Additionally, we commend the Committee for proposing critical 
funding for important air service programs including SCASD and 
EAS. We are especially grateful for your efforts to authorize a sig-
nificant increase in SCASD as the program has helped small com-
munities enhance their air service on a self-sufficient long-term 
basis. 

In addition, my written testimony addresses the role airports 
would like to play in this Committee’s continued work on NextGen, 
an issue on which I have personally worked for 16 years now. 

One final note, we remain very concerned about proposals to 
mandate specific airport rescue and firefighting standards. In De-
cember, we conducted a survey of our Members on how much it 
would cost to comply with the proposed NFPA standards. We found 
the capital cost for compliance would average $6.5 million and an-
nual operating costs would add $2.5 million, forcing many smaller 
airports to consider closing down. 

The FAA Aviation Rulemaking Advisory Committee, which in-
cluded airports, firefighters and other stakeholders, prepared a re-
port on the proposed ARFF requirements and has recommended a 
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rulemaking on many of these critical issues. We support initiating 
the rulemaking process to carefully evaluate the costs and benefits 
of any change in the regulation. 

And with that, I will conclude and thank you for inviting me 
here, and I look forward to working with you on getting this bill 
passed. 

Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks the gentleman for your testi-
mony and now recognizes Mr. Elwood. 

Mr. ELWOOD. Chairman Costello, Ranking Member Petri, Mem-
bers of the Aviation Subcommittee, thank you for inviting me to 
participate in this hearing on FAA reauthorization. 

My message today is very simple. Airports deeply appreciate the 
good work that this Committee did on an FAA reauthorization in 
the last Congress. We are particularly grateful that the previous 
bill and the legislation introduced earlier this week would raise the 
PFC cap to $7.00. 

We hope this Committee will guide the multi-year FAA bill 
through Congress early this year that raises the PFC cap, increases 
AIP funding and helps small communities. 

The past year has been a difficult one for the aviation industry. 
Oil prices skyrocketed to nearly $150 per barrel, and airlines re-
sponded by reducing capacity throughout the system. The declining 
economy has also been taking its toll. 

Despite this temporary downturn, our aviation system is ex-
pected to rebound again as it did after 9/11. Enplanements are ex-
pected to increase from 765 million in 2007 to more than 1 billion 
in the next 10 years. 

In November, we saw new runways open here in Washington as 
well as Chicago and Seattle. Airports don’t build those improve-
ments and increase capacity overnight. As a matter of fact, Seattle 
started planning that capacity increase approximately 20 years 
ago. 

While airports prepare for the future, they are squeezed by in-
creasing construction costs. Costs have increased approximately 27 
percent in the last 5 years, eroding the value of PFCs and AIP. 

Airports are grateful that the new reauthorization bill calls for 
raising the PFC cap to $7.00 and urge this Committee to consider 
raising it to $7.50. That would be almost enough to offset the im-
pact of the construction cost inflation in 2008. 

To prevent erosion, we also ask you to index the PFCs to the con-
struction cost index. 

AIP is another important source of funding for airports of all 
sizes. Airports are also pleased that the new bill would increase 
AIP funding by $100 million per year. 

And regarding small airports that rely so heavily on Small Com-
munity Air Service and Essential Air Service programs, we appre-
ciate your continued support of these critical programs and your 
proposals to reform EAS. 

Mr. Chairman, safety is always the most important consideration 
of airports across this Country. The proposal by the International 
Association of Fire Fighters is very onerous and is difficult for air-
ports to manage. 

At my small airport, we have 26 employees who do virtually ev-
erything on the airport, from maintenance at facilities to customer 
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service, the entire gamut. Of those 26 employees, 8 of those are 
firefighters. The proposal to increase us to NFPA standards would 
require us to hire an additional 19 employees to accomplish that 
task. 

When I speak to my colleagues around the Country about what 
this proposal might do to impact their operation, it is substantial. 
And it is a real risk that we will lose commercial air service at 
some airports in this country because they simply cannot pass 
along the additional costs that these proposals might incur onto the 
airlines. It would make their routes unprofitable, and they would 
leave our communities. 

So I hope that the Members of this Committee will work with us 
to find an acceptable solution as we move forward. 

In closing, I would like to thank the Committee again, Chairman 
Costello, Ranking Member Petri and Members of the Aviation Sub-
committee for inviting me to testify. I look forward to working with 
you on this FAA reauthorization and a quick passage through both 
sides of the Capitol and on to the President. 

Mr. COSTELLO. We thank you for your testimony, and the Chair 
now recognizes Mr. May. 

Mr. MAY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We appreciate the oppor-
tunity to appear today, and also it is a pleasure to be here with 
my esteemed colleagues. 

Unlike last time around, we are really on the same page on a 
number of issues. We know that continuing to play the blame game 
is not going to get us very far, and we have listened to our new 
President and agree that it is time for change. 

All of us—commercial, business, general aviation—are 100 per-
cent committed to working with you, the Administration and, most 
importantly I think, each other to reach our mutual goal which is 
reauthorization of FAA’s program and funding to ensure ATC mod-
ernization will be done early, will be done right and in a way that 
transforms air travel in this Country and keeps the U.S. competi-
tive on the world stage. 

If we do it right, modernization will allow planes to fly more di-
rect, efficient routes, significantly reducing fuel burn and CO2 
emissions, reduce congestion, open up access, improve safety and 
security through precise tracking on the runway as well as in the 
air, reduce flight delays and inconvenience to passengers and en-
sure the United States remains a global leader in safety, security 
and environment. 

We realize it is necessary to put, however, the FAA reauthoriza-
tion in context. U.S. and world economies are in crisis. Credit has 
evaporated. People are spending less. Consumer confidence is at a 
record low point. That means travel is down and down signifi-
cantly. 

President Obama and others are championing and $790 stimulus 
package, a dramatic, unprecedented pressure on the overall Fed-
eral budget. Massive infrastructure enhancements from highways 
to the internet are in play. 

This Committee knows that modernization of the Nation’s air 
transportation network cannot wait. It is the only certain way to 
achieve the environmental, commercial, customer service improve-
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ments and a competitive boost to our overall economy that we want 
and the Nation demands. 

The Committee also knows the current plan for NextGen deploy-
ment is woefully underfunded in our view and far, far too slow. In 
this regard, I feel compelled to share with the Committee our dis-
appointment, quite frankly, with the missed opportunity in the 
stimulus package to jumpstart NextGen, turn it into NowGen, sav-
ing or creating 77,000 jobs, reducing greenhouse gas emissions, re-
ducing passengers’ delays, and it would have been a step that truly 
would have been transformational to our economy. 

So what is different today from the last time we were here? 
First, as I mentioned earlier, the stakeholders are the same, on 

the same page as to what needs to be done with NextGen or 
NowGen which is accelerate development of RNP, RNAV, ADS-B 
and data communication, offer aircraft equipage incentives—and 
we appreciate the endorsement from GAO on that point, focus FAA 
and operator efforts on areas of the Country where we get the most 
bang for the buck. 

Second, preliminary data and common sense tells us that trust 
fund revenues are not going to be what we expected. I brought a 
chart along that is on the screen. They are going to be between a 
billion and a billion and a half less this year and going forward. 

Why? Because there is reduced capacity, fewer flights, lower 
fares, far less revenue coming in and over half a million, as an ex-
ample, fewer flights this January than January a year ago. 

With substantial ongoing program commitments and less rev-
enue coming in, some predict the trust fund balance will zero out 
by 2010. In addition, general fund contributions have dropped from 
an average of 38 percent to 16 percent over the last 25 years. 

So what is the same for decades and must change? 
Commercial airlines and their customers—this will come as no 

surprise to this Committee—contribute 90 percent of the trust fund 
revenue and impose less than 70 percent of the costs. We paid $11 
billion in 2008 to the trust fund. There has to be a way to true up 
revenues with costs imposed. 

In addition, airlines and customers through PFCs, AIP rates and 
charges combined, all three, spend nearly $13 billion annually un-
derwriting airport expenses. That means that airlines and cus-
tomers spend over $20 billion on an annualized basis underwriting 
the trust fund and airports. 

I am not questioning the value of public need for our partners, 
the airports. But in this economic environment, the airports’ con-
tinued push for higher PFC and AIP funds should be subjected to 
a reality check. Instead of asking for more money, airports should 
be doing what all Americans are doing today which is cutting costs, 
delaying investments and holding the line. 

This is a spending issue, not a funding issue. 
To recap, we have an economic crisis, significantly declining trust 

fund revenues and so forth. 
Let’s accept the President’s challenge to look at things dif-

ferently, look at innovative funding sources, bonding authority, 
look at a national infrastructure bank, eliminate AMTs which is 
what my friend, Mr. Principato, wants. 
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And, finally, I think we want to make it known that we are 
happy to work together with this Committee to find new construc-
tive solutions, but continuing to look to the airlines for more money 
is not an appropriate answer. 

Thank you. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks you, Mr. May. 
Before recognizing Mr. Bolen, let me, on behalf of the Members 

of the Subcommittee, wish you a happy birthday and thank you for 
spending a good part of your birthday with us. 

The Chair now recognizes Mr. Bolen. 
Mr. BOLEN. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. There is no place I 

would rather spend my birthday than right here with this Sub-
committee. 

[Laughter.] 
Mr. BOLEN. Mr. Chairman, it is an honor to be back representing 

the National Business Aviation Association. 
As everyone on this Committee well knows, business aviation is 

an FAA-defined term. It is the use of any general aviation aircraft 
for a business purpose. 

And business aviation is clearly an important part of the general 
aviation community. Business aviation is also an important engine 
for our Nation’s economy and a vital link in our air transportation 
system. 

Business aviation is about jobs. Over 1.2 million jobs in the 
United States, good manufacturing jobs, service jobs, jobs that we 
can keep in the United States in the 21st Century. 

Business aviation is also about a lifeline to our Nation’s small 
towns and rural communities. As this Committee knows, there 
have been a number of communities that have lost commercial air-
line service over the past year and a half. For those communities, 
business aviation has never been more important. 

Business aviation is about making our companies more produc-
tive, more nimble, helping them communicate and survive in a very 
harsh economic environment. As this Committee knows, business 
aviation operators are primarily small and mid-size companies. 
They need the benefits of business aviation to survive. 

It has already been discussed today that our economy is suf-
fering. And when our economy suffers, business aviation suffers. 

Like commercial airlines, business aviation follows market cycles. 
So when the economy expands, our operations expand. When it 
contracts, we contract as well. Clearly, this recession is forcing a 
very painful contraction. 

Flight operations are down over 30 percent. General aviation 
manufacturing jobs are being lost. Pilot jobs are being lost. Service 
jobs are being lost. Fuelers are losing. Our general aviation air-
ports are hurting as well. It is a very difficult time. 

Having said that, we continue to believe in the future. We know 
aviation will recover, our economy will return, and our air trans-
portation system will be critically challenged as it moves forward. 
That is why we have always supported moving forward with 
NextGen. 

General aviation is not only supporting NextGen with rhetoric. 
We are supporting it with dollars. 
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We commend this Subcommittee for the tremendous work it has 
done over a two-year process, immersing itself into the FAA fund-
ing issue, identifying the needs and the challenges and coming for-
ward with a plan that we believe makes NextGen a reality. 

We also support the approach that the Senate brought forward 
to the Senate floor last spring. This is a process that builds on the 
general aviation fuel taxes and allows us to adjust those taxes to 
support NextGen. We continue to support this approach. We will 
not back away from it. 

We look forward to working with you on making NextGen a re-
ality. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. COSTELLO. We thank you. 
The Chair now recognizes Mr. Cohen. 
Mr. COHEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Sub-

committee. 
I am President of the Regional Airline Association. RAA rep-

resents the interests of more than 30 regional airlines and nearly 
300 industry suppliers, and we want to thank you for this oppor-
tunity today. 

America’s regional airlines have become a fundamental corner-
stone of our air transportation industry and a critical part of the 
Nation’s economy. Today, we carry 160 million passengers a year. 
That is more than one out of every five on a commercial airliner. 
We fly 40 percent of the Nation’s passenger fleet and 50 percent— 
50 percent—one half of the scheduled flights. 

But most notably, regional airlines serve more than 600 airports 
across the U.S. And in 476 of these communities, that is 75 per-
cent, regional airlines provide the only scheduled service. 

As you all know, it was a very different aviation and economic 
landscape when we had the honor of testifying before you back in 
the Spring of 2007, but the principles that we outlined to you on 
behalf of our RAA’s board of directors remain valid and may be 
even more critical today. 

First, most importantly, do no harm. Preserve the network of air 
service to small and medium-size communities. Today, most pas-
sengers are normally just one stop away from any point in the U.S. 
and many points across the globe. 

Two, transition quickly and efficiently to a modernized satellite- 
based national airspace system. 

Three, that funding for the system should reflect a more bal-
anced splitting of the check, if you will, amongst all the users of 
the system. 

Four, restore the balance of the 1990 ANCA law under which air-
port fees would be spent primarily on expanding and improving the 
Nation’s airways and airport infrastructure, runways and taxiways. 

And, five, and something near and dear to us at RAA, is fulfill 
the promise made by Congress under the 1978 deregulation act 
that Essential Air Service communities would not fall off the air-
line map without adequate protections. On that point, we want to 
specifically thank you for proposing to raise the cap for EAS fund-
ing to $200 million, for addressing other EAS reforms. And on that 
point and your bill in great measure addresses these principles and 
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it is why we supported and helped advance the measure to the Sen-
ate floor in the previous Congress. 

But that was then, and this is now, and we are in a different 
place. Last year’s speculative, driven run-up in fuel costs and the 
tanking of the world economy have created a much tougher chal-
lenge. 

Just look at the numbers. Between December, 2006 and Decem-
ber, 2007, regional airlines gained a net gain of 77 new nonstop 
markets. But last year, regional airlines had to cut back, and there 
was a net loss of 243 nonstop regional markets. That was compared 
to a net loss of about 100 main line routes. 

In other words, communities served exclusively by regionals suf-
fered flight cutbacks last year at more than twice the rate of the 
main line served airports. 

Even more troubling, some 31 airports lost all their scheduled 
service last year, potentially worsening the burden of an already 
overstressed and underfunded Essential Air Service program. 

But like those infomercial business gurus and my old high school 
football coach used to say, sometimes problems are just opportuni-
ties in disguise. 

These, hopefully, temporary setbacks, temporary cutbacks in 
flights have perhaps provided some breathing room, maybe a time-
out from the headlines about flight delays so that we can make the 
kind of real progress towards NextGen that this Congress, the FAA 
and so many people in this room have been working towards for 
decades. 

Our Member regional airlines have much riding and already 
much invested in this effort. The hub and spoke networks that 
have provided the benefits of safe, seamless service to passengers 
from small and medium-size communities, regional airlines have 
become, through this network, the main providers at many of the 
Nation’s business airports. We operate more than one half of the 
flights at O’Hare and Philadelphia, Dulles, Houston, Detroit, Min-
neapolis-St. Paul and about a third at places like Denver and JFK, 
LaGuardia and even Boston’s Logan. 

This is why regional airlines have committed substantial re-
sources to be the leaders in the transition to NextGen. 

Four RAA members are pioneers in installing electronic flight 
bags on their aircraft to help prevent the kind of runway incursions 
that you all were discussing earlier today at the busiest airports: 
SkyWest at LAX, Shuttle America and Piedmont at Philadelphia 
and New York and CommutAir in my home town of Cleveland. 

Another NextGen pioneer was Horizon Air, second airline in the 
Country approved for RNP approaches. 

DataCom, WASS, RNP, RNAV, ADS-B, EFB, the whole alphabet 
of modernizations, regional airlines have become essential parts of 
NextGen. 

Mr. COSTELLO. Mr. Cohen, we would ask you to wrap it up. 
Mr. COHEN. Mr. Chairman, in conclusion, while flights and 

delays are down, flight cutbacks far more than to our liking and 
the reduction in delays much less than we prefer, the need for ac-
tion is greater now than it was even two years ago. Towards that 
end, we look forward to working with you. Our member airlines 
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look forward to working with you, all of Congress, your staff, the 
Administration, FAA to make it happen. 

Mr. COSTELLO. We thank you for your testimony, and now the 
Chair recognizes Mr. Fuller. 

Mr. FULLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Ranking Member 
Petri, Members of the Committee. 

My name is Craig Fuller. I am the President of the Aircraft Own-
ers and Pilots Association. I have held that position now for just 
about six weeks. 

I have been a pilot, an active pilot for just about 42 years. I have 
flown in the system from California to the East Coast. 

As some of you know, I came here in 1981 with a new adminis-
tration. What is not so well known is I came here in a Cessna Cut-
lass and I now fly a Bonanza aircraft about 200, 220 hours a year. 

I have been a member of AOPA since 1973. So the issues that 
you have dealt with are also very familiar to me. 

I want to start by taking note of something Jim May said be-
cause I do think it is important and impressive, that we are here 
today with you in agreement on the FAA reauthorization. There 
are members, important organizations in the aviation community 
that are also in agreement that could not be here today. 

But I think it is worth noting that we are unified, all believing 
from our unique perspectives that the FAA reauthorization needs 
to go forward. It needs to go forward for a four-year period to give 
certainty not only to the Agency but to give certainty to all of us 
who fly in the system, who invest in the system, from the airports 
to people throughout the aviation community. That four-year pe-
riod is in fact vital. 

I also would mention I think the question was asked about delay-
ing this or extending this for temporary periods of time. A four- 
year authorization really allows the Agency to spend money wisely. 
You get a better bargain today than you are going to get a year 
from now, two years from now, three years from now. So this four- 
year extension serves the interest of the aviation community very 
well. 

The bottom line for us—I know you are tight on time. The bot-
tom line for us is we support the measure. We support the use of 
aviation fuel taxes as a means of providing support from our seg-
ment of the aviation community, and we do think that increase is 
something that our members will live with. 

We now have 416,000 members as of the end of January. It is 
a privilege for me to represent them here today. I look forward to 
representing them again here in the future. 

I look forward to your questions. Thank you. 
Mr. PETRI. [Presiding.] Thank you. 
Mr. Jones. 
Mr. JONES. Thank you, Ranking Member Petri and Chairman 

Costello as he comes in the room. I want to thank you for inviting 
me to testify today not only on behalf of the 20,000 employees of 
Rockwell Collins but also the member companies of ARSA, AIA and 
GAMA. 

As this Committee well knows, the civil aviation industry plays 
a critical role in the health of the domestic economy, employing 
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nearly 11 million workers in all 50 States and contributing more 
than $1.2 trillion annually to the U.S. economy. 

Despite these laudable figures, these are challenging times, you 
have heard from the panel today. In order to adjust to the financial 
realities of today, companies have been forced to ground or liq-
uidate business and commercial aircraft they can no longer afford. 

This sharp reduction in utilization coupled with a rapidly in-
creasing inventory of used aircraft is further depressing already 
slumping demand for new planes. Subsequently, as aircraft order 
backlogs shrink, manufacturers of both general aviation and com-
mercial aircraft and their suppliers have been forced to take pain-
ful steps and lay off thousands of hardworking employees from 
coast to coast. 

Now while this Committee is well aware of the benefits this in-
dustry providers, I respectfully request that you remind your col-
leagues of these benefits and ensure they avoid any legislation that 
would further damage this vital industry such as preventing cor-
porate ownership of aircraft. 

Additionally, Mr. Chairman, smoldering beneath today’s imme-
diate economic crisis is a much longer-term challenge that everyone 
in this room is aware of, a challenge that has the potential to in-
flict significant future economic damage to the United States. 
Today, we are operating on an aviation infrastructure based on ra-
dars and controlled processes designed in the 1940s. We must ad-
vance from this 20th Century to a 21st Century system, taking ad-
vantage of the advances in information management, satellite- 
based flight tracking and navigation to yield the safety, efficiency 
and environmental sustainability benefits that we know NextGen 
will offer. 

Now, to be clear, NextGen is not a mere modernization program 
but rather a transformation program, one capable of accommo-
dating the future growth while avoiding billions of dollars of lost 
productivity and unnecessary environmental impact. 

Regarding environmental impact, the civil aviation industry un-
derstand the importance of this issue and its potential impact on 
our future growth. While we have made great strides in minimizing 
the impact through our products and technology developments and 
operational practices, much more work remains to be done, and I 
think NextGen offers the promise of getting us closer to carbon 
neutrality. 

Now in order to accommodate projects that serve the public good 
like NextGen and that achieve the related congestion and environ-
mental benefits, appropriations from the general fund should re-
turn to the levels of the 1990s when funding averaged 29 percent 
per year. In hopes of returning to this sensible level of government 
funding, I believe it is reasonable and appropriate for Congress to 
increase the general fund share of FAA operations to 25 percent 
per year through the life of this pending legislation. 

With such an increase, Congress can then take the next bold step 
in aerospace modernization and authorize and appropriate $3 bil-
lion general fund dollars over the next 4 years to fund the equipage 
of Automatic Dependent Surveillance Broadcast or ADS-B. This 
funding would allow the vast majority of commercial and general 
aviation fleets to be equipped with this important technology at a 
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far earlier date than would be achieve in the current time frame 
of 2020 by FAA rule. 

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I would like to stress the aviation indus-
try’s commitment to safety and security, particularly at our manu-
facturing and repair stations around the world. As you know, avia-
tion is a global industry, and, as such, it requires an international 
network of safe and secure stations to repair and maintain aircraft. 

Although Section 304 of H.R. 2881 was, no doubt, designed to im-
prove safety oversight of foreign repair stations, I believe it could 
ultimately undermine the very safety systems we are trying to im-
prove. 

Mr. Chairman, thank you for inviting me to testify before your 
Committee. 

I look forward to passage of a long-term reauthorization bill that 
will provide critical direction from Congress along with a new FAA 
Administrator to focus attention on managing these challenges. 

But, to be clear, that responsibility is not on the shoulders of just 
one person and, clearly, Congress in the House and the Senate, but 
it also falls on the shoulders of industry. Consequently, I call on 
my industry partners to focus on the broader aspects of this legisla-
tion and recommit to work together for its safe passage. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would be glad to answer your ques-
tions. 

Mr. COSTELLO. [Presiding.] Thank you, Mr. Jones. 
Mr. May, as we have discussed in the past, both in this hearing 

room and privately, to a great degree, the success of NextGen, 
though there is a lot of things that have to happen to make it suc-
cessful but one is equipage, that the airplanes have to be equipped 
with the necessary equipment. Where is ATA and the airlines in 
working with the FAA regarding equipage of aircraft? 

Mr. MAY. Mr. Chairman, we are aggressively supporting acceler-
ated equipage of aircraft. We have about half of our fleet that is 
RNAV equipped, not quite as much for RNP. We have some GPS 
in the aircraft. But we think that if there is a nexus between the 
ground operations for NextGen, which we would prefer to call 
NowGen, and the fleet it is going to rest on the equipage. 

So they have to finish getting the standards out, and then they 
have to do something that we are not satisfied they have done just 
yet, and that is give us the business case—and I am sure Mr. Jones 
would underscore this—for spending the kind of dollars that are 
necessary. 

We have to know that there will be reduced separation. We know 
that we have to be able to use that equipment, and FAA will per-
mit closely spaced parallel operations, things of that sort to make 
the business case for us to spend that money. 

Ideally, I think the best way to do it is what we suggested be in-
cluded in the stimulus package, which Mr. Jones just referred to 
and we all signed up to, which is a $4 billion investment in equi-
page across not just the civil fleet but GA, private aviation, the 
military and others so that we know we have the tools to be able 
to deploy this technology as aggressively as possible. 

Mr. COSTELLO. The issue that Mr. Jones mentioned and you 
mentioned in your testimony, the general fund contribution to the 
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trust fund as during the nineties was in the high 28, 29 percent 
range. It is down to 16 percent now. 

Mr. MAY. That is correct. 
Mr. COSTELLO. You have heard me say many times that we need 

a robust number from the general fund. Do you have a number in 
mind? In looking at, you put a chart up here earlier, what should 
the contribution from the general fund to the trust fund be? 

Mr. MAY. Mr. Jones used the number, 25 percent. I certainly 
wouldn’t disagree with that. 

We recognize that the trust fund has a significantly declining 
balance. We recognize that the general fund is paying in less and 
less every year, and that contributes to the contretemps that we 
have had over user funding of the trust fund. 

I think the more general fund opportunities that we can address 
in the ATTF the better off we will all be. If it could be 30 percent, 
I would be all in favor of it. 

Mr. COSTELLO. We look forward to receiving the budget from the 
new Administration and have been encouraging them to look very 
hard at increasing the number over what it is now. 

Mr. MAY. As do we. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair now recognizes the Ranking Member, 

Mr. Petri. 
Mr. PETRI. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Obviously, with the growing economic insecurity around the 

world, there is ever to do everything we can to protect jobs and 
bring jobs back home to America and all that. 

In that connection, I wonder if Mr. Jones could address some pro-
visions of this bill that probably are well intended, but then there 
is this law of unintended consequences. We try to bring jobs or do 
work here in the United States, other companies try to do the 
same, and the net result can be that we all lose or we shoot our-
selves in the foot. 

We have had an agreement with the E.U. for many years of re-
ciprocal basis. Has that tended to work toward our advantage? Is 
more work done here in the United States than in the E.U.? 

If they were to retaliate if we were to take the initiative in slow-
ing that down or putting up barriers to that, would we gain jobs 
or lose jobs? How would that really work? 

Mr. JONES. Well, let me try to address that, Mr. Petri, because 
you raise a very good point that I referred to in my testimony. 

Today, there are about 1,200 repair stations in the United States 
that repair not only United States built aircraft but also E.U. air-
craft that come in our space. So those are 1,200 repair stations that 
have a lot of good, high quality jobs that are serving those aircraft. 
There are about 425 in Europe. 

And so, as you can see by just that ratio, if this legislation should 
precipitate trade barriers and a trade war and a retaliation by the 
Europeans, we stand to lose a far greater volume of work given the 
footprint that we have in the United States than we might gain if 
we were to gain extra work that we do in Europe. 

I think the other thing to point out relative to this legislation is 
that we are not opposed to inspections and to safety. That is not 
the issue at all. The issue is are the dollars spent and the amount 
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of labor and manpower that FAA has to do these inspections avail-
able and will they be deployed in the right way? 

We may find that some repair stations only need the once a year 
inspection that is mandated today. Others may need more than 
that. And so, the risk-based approach that I believe FAA has 
strongly endorsed is one that we would endorse as well as a better 
bang for the buck to create the safety that we are both in favor of. 

Mr. PETRI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I have another question for most of the panelists that I will sub-

mit for them to respond in writing, which really would be how you 
are doing and what steps you are taking to prepare for NextGen 
and the importance of us getting our act together to maximize the 
investment that you and your members or your associates are 
doing in this whole area. 

Mr. COSTELLO. Thank you. 
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Iowa, Mr. Boswell. 
Mr. BOSWELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
It seemed like I maybe expected a little discussion about who is 

paying for what. But, Mr. Bolen, would you respond? The airlines 
claim that business aviation is not paying its fair share in the trust 
fund. How do you respond? 

Mr. BOLEN. Well, the FAA’s own numbers indicate that business 
aviation, which is part of the general aviation community, the en-
tire general aviation community is currently paying about 8.5 per-
cent of the revenues going into the trust fund. 

If general aviation were grounded tomorrow, I believe that the 
system may be 7 to 9 percent less expensive than it is today. That 
is based on a 1997 cost allocation study done by the FAA. So I 
think we are in the ballpark. 

I also would say that Mr. May referenced the FAA’s cost alloca-
tion study, and, as this Subcommittee knows, questions have been 
raised about the methodology and some of the applications that 
were used in that. Cost allocation is certainly not an exact science, 
but reputable groups have raised concerns, and I think those 
should be explored. 

Mr. BOSWELL. Mr. Jones, do you think your proposal for us to 
raise to the level, historic level on the general fund, do you think 
you set your figure high enough? 

Mr. JONES. I am not exactly sure, sir. I think there are a lot of 
other inputs into the budget that probably I am not an expert to 
talk to, but 25 is a heck of a lot higher than 16, and it is a great 
place to start. 

I would supplement my comments and support what Mr. May 
said in that if you are looking at infrastructure and targeted incen-
tives to try to create economic activity, I think that this proposal 
to put this increased funding, not only from the general fund but 
targeted toward the acceleration of NextGen which we are all in 
raging agreement on, is the right thing to do. 

I think it is intolerable to think that we will not have ADS-B 
built out to another 11 years from now, 2020, and we will be sitting 
here for many years, begrudging that fact. We have a moment with 
billions of dollars going into stimulus activity, and this would be 
targeted at a specific need. 
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This would be temporary because, once equipped, that would go 
away. And, obviously, it is timely because we are ready to move. 

We believe that the ADS-B regulations will be ready at the end 
of this year at the latest, 2010, and with your encouragement I am 
sure the FAA could get them out. 

Then the industry would be ready to produce equipment within 
six to twelve months after that. So we have engineers and workers 
that would be ready to move on this if Congress can support that. 

Mr. BOSWELL. I am not so sure Congress can’t support it. But I 
would guess this, Mr. Chairman, it is going to take all of these 
folks as well as us to try to make this point, understanding what 
the situation is and the economic side of it. 

I personally think, Mr. Chairman, and I would guess we are 
probably in agreement, that the whole Country benefits if we could 
get that done. It is an investment with a known return. 

Mr. COSTELLO. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BOSWELL. And I believe that as well. So let’s see what we 

can do. 
By the way, Mr. Jones, I have used some of your equipment 

probably more than anybody else in the room. I don’t know. I am 
looking around. Maybe not, but likely. Possibly. 

But I am curious. How did you arrive in Washington today? How 
did you get here? 

Mr. JONES. Sir, I took a business aircraft into Washington, and 
I am pleased to say I have access to one because I couldn’t be here 
had I not and acquit my other responsibilities. 

To give you just my own personal example of how that happens, 
I was in Florida this morning speaking at an investor conference 
with a number of our share owners which obviously are very im-
portant to our company, I am here this afternoon, and I am flying 
from here to Philadelphia for a board of directors meeting tonight. 
That would not have been possible had I not had access to a busi-
ness aircraft. 

One other mention because this is a very topical issue right now, 
sir, as you know, in advance of this I had my flight department do 
a survey of how much I, as a CEO, use our aircraft. In total air-
craft time flown, I use our aircraft 17 percent of the time, 17. 

That means 83 percent of the time that that aircraft is flown, it 
is program managers, it is sales representatives, it is engineers 
going to our other locations around the United States providing us 
the business advantage we need that that aircraft affords us, espe-
cially—as you well know, sir, coming out of Cedar Rapids, Iowa— 
with the relatively limited connections we have and the time it 
takes to hub and spoke through the system. 

Now we use both, but having this as a capital tool for business 
is critical to our success. I would submit, sir, you, above all people, 
know how successful this company has been over the last few 
years. 

Mr. BOSWELL. We want you to continue to have success. 
Mr. Chairman, I guess we will have another round, and I have 

other questions. 
Those of us who believe in general aviation as well as believe in 

the airlines—don’t misunderstand me—took a pretty bad rap with 
the automobile companies and that little testimony they had. The 
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public out there needs to hear what Mr. Jones has said and what 
it means to the whole economy of what has been contributed by 
using these aircraft in a proper way. 

Thank you for your comment. I appreciate it. 
Mr. JONES. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. COSTELLO. I thank the gentleman. 
I think maybe it is worth noting for Mr. Jones that you have ar-

rived here today in a business aircraft, but Rockwell Collins is not 
asking for billions of dollars for a bailout either, are you? 

Mr. JONES. No, sir, and don’t intend to either, sir. 
[Laughter.] 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair now recognizes the distinguished 

Chairman of the Full Committee. 
Mr. Moran, do you have questions? 
Mr. MORAN. I do. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. No. Go to Mr. Moran, please. Please go to Mr. 

Moran. 
Mr. MORAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. 
Mr. Elwood indicated about the value, as my colleague from Iowa 

is indicating about the value of general aviation. 
I come from a State in which we see it in both aspects. We are 

certainly a manufacturing State, and so jobs created is significant 
to us. But Kansas is a very rural State, and our ability to connect 
with the rest of the world is very much determined upon either 
commercial air service or upon general aviation. 

As we have seen, there has been this concern about the use of 
general aviation aircraft, and I would like to at least state for the 
record that many communities would not have a small business 
component, manufacturers and others who service the rest of the 
world. Businesses would make decisions about where they locate, 
in the absence of general aviation or regional service, in places that 
we all care about. 

And so, the state of the general aviation economy certainly mat-
ters to us in the most obvious way. It is jobs at home. But as a 
person who represents a very rural State, in the absence of our 
ability to connect, we would not have small business operating in 
our States. They would locate in larger communities where there 
is full commercial service. 

I wanted to explore the state of this economy. 
Mr. Jones, you outlined the difficulties that the aviation industry 

and its subcontractors are experiencing. 
We are debating a stimulus package and in many ways I think 

most of us wanted to focus that effort on construction, shovel-ready 
projects, things that put people to work. But in the general aviation 
industry and its subcontractors, are there specific things that we 
could do that would stimulate or at least reduce the burden of the 
economy upon general aviation? 

I am thinking about you mentioned some regulatory changes, 
and I am also wondering about tax changes. We have used the tax 
code in the past in order to try to generate additional opportunities 
for people to purchase, repair and maintain aircraft. 

Any observations? 
Mr. JONES. Well, a couple I would have, sir. 
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First, let me thank the Congress for what it did in including ac-
celerated depreciation in the recent legislation. That does have a 
stimulative effect for all companies that are in the capital goods 
segment. I think that is a known and proven stimulus that you all 
passed after the 9/11 downturn and that we saw had a direct effect 
on stimulating aircraft purchases. I think that is one thing. 

Obviously, the other one I would say is including something to 
do with aviation in the stimulus. The one that I mentioned would 
put avionics manufacturers—obviously, I have a parochial interest 
in that—to work immediately equipping these aircraft, and it 
would help the airline industry too, as Mr. May said. 

The stumbling block to NextGen, make no mistake about it, is 
going to be aircraft equipage. 

And I think Mr. May said exactly the right thing. It is a cost- 
benefit analysis that has to be shown if we require them to spend 
the amount of money they will need. That is very precious in terms 
of cash for them on these equipments. 

So this stimulus would get us over that hump and then allow us 
to see the benefits of reducing secondary radars and accelerating 
the other aspects of NextGen. 

So I think those are the kinds of things that would stimulate this 
industry and keep these very well-paid, knowledge workers in place 
until the rest of the economy recovers. 

Mr. MORAN. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. Fuller, I look forward to working with you in your new ca-

pacity. I appreciate our relationship in your previous. 
The FAA reauthorization bill requires the establishment of a 

number of registrations, certifications and related fees for services 
and activities provided by the FAA. Do you have a response as to 
whether they are satisfactory? Are they something that is livable 
or are we, once again, regulating and increasing the cost of busi-
ness in an unsatisfactory manner? 

Mr. FULLER. Thank you for the question. 
We have seen the list. I am mindful of Mr. Oberstar’s comment 

of speak now or forever hold your peace. I would say that it is a 
manageable list and there is nothing there that should prevent this 
legislation from going forward. 

I do have my medical requirement up this year. I do pay a physi-
cian for it, and I pay the cost of that medical, and one of those fees 
has gone from zero dollars to $42 which is a fee associated with 
that medical certificate. 

There are 600,000 pilots in the Country. All of us have to get 
medicals on an annual or twice, some every three years. That is 
generating an awful lot of revenue for filing medicals. 

I might say if there is any one of those on that list that we may 
take exception to, it would be going from zero dollars to $42 in a 
fee associated with that medical. 

Mr. MORAN. Thank you very much. 
In the eight seconds I have left, I wanted to give Mr. Elwood or 

Mr. Cohen an opportunity to express any concerns that we ought 
to be aware of in regard to Essential Air Service. 

Again, I represent a State in which EAS is a significant compo-
nent. Both of you have mentioned it. Anything that you would like 
to highlight? 
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Mr. COHEN. Mr. Chairman and Mr. Moran, just to thank this 
Committee for its leadership primarily in recognizing that the com-
munities, the airlines, the passengers, that there is really reform 
that is needed to be done as the previous panel even recognized. 
We really look forward to working with this Committee to get that 
right now. You have done the most important thing, show that you 
really have a commitment to fixing this program. 

Mr. MORAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks you and recognizes the gen-

tleman from Missouri, Mr. Graves. 
Mr. GRAVES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Chairman, I want to associate myself with the remarks of 

the gentleman from Iowa, Mr. Boswell. I was very concerned, being 
a commercial pilot myself, when we had the outrage that we had 
about individuals flying into D.C. in their private aircraft. 

It concerns me a great deal when you have companies. I, obvi-
ously, don’t represent Cessna. It is in Kansas. When they are lay-
ing off thousands of employees, that is huge to the aviation indus-
try, and it affects everybody out there. 

It may not be my district where those thousands of employees 
are laid off, but I have companies in my district that supply Cessna 
and they supply Beech and they supply Raytheon. They supply ev-
erybody. 

And so, I very much appreciated the comments. I am glad you 
asked how Mr. Jones arrived because I was curious myself and, 
again, just very upset and wanted to express that because I think 
it is very misguided when we hear some of the comments that were 
made by folks, just literally demagogueing the issue of aviation 
which is so vitally important to our Nation and particularly our 
smaller communities. 

So, thank you. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks the gentleman and now recog-

nizes the distinguished Chairman of the Full Committee, Chair-
man Oberstar. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I will nec-
essarily be brief because I am going to have to go the meeting of 
the Democratic Caucus to hear the report of the committee of con-
ference, the House Members of the committee of conference on the 
stimulus initiative, and see what they have created for us. 

Mr. PETRI. And if it is enough. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. We will see. Our Committee has a very distinct 

interest in this stimulus initiative. 
Mr. Cohen, the Regional Airline Association has been a major 

partner in the Essential Air Service program which was crafted in 
this Committee room in 1978. My amendment was offered when I 
was sitting right down there in that second row. There were fewer 
Members on this Committee at the time. 

And I remember in concluding my argument in favor of the Es-
sential Air Service as part of the deregulation act, that: Mr. Chair-
man, if this amendment isn’t adopted, then there are communities 
in my district that are so remote that the only way to get there 
without air service is to be born there. 

[Laughter.] 
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Mr. OBERSTAR. It was a much bigger laugh at that time because 
it was a much more serious issue. 

So this laughter subsided. The motion was put. The amendment 
passed. 

And then we have seen a whittling away of the funding and of 
the authority and of the application of EAS. 

So, in this legislation, we have included provisions that I think 
will substantially improve Essential Air Service particularly in this 
era of increasingly consolidation of airline operations and fewer air-
lines, fewer competitors. 

So we have increased to $200 million the amount authorized for 
EAS each year. I gather you are in accord with that? 

Mr. COHEN. Absolutely. I thank the Committee and your leader-
ship on this, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. And we authorize the Secretary to include finan-
cial incentives based on performance goals. 

Now the reason I have crafted that language is that we hear 
complaints from communities that are at the end of the spokes in 
the hub and spoke system, that they are getting short shrift. They 
are not getting the frequencies they want. They are not getting the 
service they want. They are getting a higher number of service 
cuts, delays or cancellations of flights. And, at the same time, the 
airline is getting the EAS subsidy. 

So we want better on-time performance. We want to reduce the 
number of cancellations. We want reasonable fares including joint 
fares from beyond the hub airport. Convenient connections, exam-
ple: I have heard in a recent town meeting with airport authority 
directors and business persons of smaller businesses, not Rockwell 
Collins that have their own aircraft but who charter or who have 
maybe a KingAir, that, sure, they get up at 4:00 in the morning, 
drive an hour to the airport. They fly out of northern Minnesota, 
and then they wait at Minneapolis-St. Paul for four hours for the 
next connection. They don’t mind getting up at 4:00 in the morning 
if their 6:30 flight can connect with something in Minneapolis that 
is going to get them to their destination. 

These are business people. They don’t have a lot of leisure time. 
They live way in remote Minnesota, but they are conducting a very 
viable business. Now some of these folks can’t even time share on 
an aircraft. 

So I think that we ought to have some accountability. We are 
going to have the Government Accountability Office oversee the im-
plementation of this EAS. 

Mr. Cohen, what do you think about that? 
Mr. COHEN. Mr. Chairman, I think the problems you describe 

really are the result of a lot of years of kind of squeezing this pro-
gram down. 

And so, what has happened is that several of our EAS member 
airlines have gone out of business doing this. Getting some of the 
rules that have been put in place there have made it impossible for 
carriers to invest, to try and bring on the aircraft that are needed, 
to bring on the training, to invest in commitment to get people fly-
ing on those aircraft again, to get them back into the system. And 
it has been this kind of drip, drip, drip over those 30 years. 
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I had the pleasure of sitting in this very room as public relations 
representative for TWA covering those hearings, and I remember 
your leadership on this very critical issue and that promise that 
was made. Over these 30 years, that promise has been whittled 
away at. 

We really look forward to working with the Members of this 
Committee to be able to try and move this into that 21st Century, 
move EAS into the 21st Century because things have changed. De-
mographics have changed. Transportation modes have changed. 

We would caution the Committee because some of the carriers 
that are trying to provide this EAS service offer the kind of seam-
less one carrier service that most of regional carriers do. They may 
not have inter line relationships with major airlines, may not have 
independent ticketing and so forth. So to require those kinds of 
connections by statute may be difficult, and might actually make 
EAS service less convenient and less attractive for airlines and 
communities alike. 

But I cite one of the great success stories. I have a clip here from 
the recent Lebanon, New Hampshire newspaper which cited Cape 
Air. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Yes, I am familiar with Cape Air. 
Mr. COHEN. One of our great members who started service, and 

they are raving about the kind of service that Cape Air has pro-
vided, and I think it is that kind of community, Congressional and 
airline partnership that can provide those kinds of success stories 
that we see. 

And I think we want to thank your leadership on it. We look for-
ward to working with you on some of these specifics. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. My hope is to stimulate more of the type of Cape 
Air service through this EAS program. 

Mr. May, don’t think I have forgotten about you. Welcome to the 
Committee again. 

Mr. MAY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have never felt unwanted. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. There is a new provision in this legislation deal-

ing with anti-trust immunity for international airline alliances. 
Mr. MAY. H.R. 831. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. I would like your comments. 
Mr. MAY. With all of the respect that is due the Chairman of the 

Full Committee—— 
Mr. OBERSTAR. You needn’t preface. Just say what you think. 
Mr. MAY.—we will oppose that provision. 
We have no problem at all with the GAO study. There was one 

done a couple of years ago that showed that actually these alli-
ances were positive for consumers in a number of different respects 
and to have them renew that study and update it I think would 
be perfectly appropriate. 

But we think to effectively change the rules in the middle of the 
game for alliances that have been long out there and effective and 
working well, in addition to having them then expire at the end of 
three years, would be counterproductive, and so we would not sup-
port that legislation. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Yes, alliances are one thing, but anti-trust immu-
nity goes over the edge on this issue. It protects the partners 
against uncompetitive pricing, against, in effect, price-fixing. 
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I think alliances are one, but the anti-trust immunities we 
wouldn’t do that for General Motors and Ford and Chrysler, and 
we shouldn’t be doing this for airlines, frankly. 

I think the alliance relationship has provided seamless service. 
There is still a question in mind whether outright competition 
wouldn’t bring better fares and greater savings to air travelers. 

But the immunized alliances are going to result in three mega 
global carriers who will not compete with each other, who will not 
provide service to communities at the end of the spokes in the hub 
and spoke system, which will diminish short-haul service in the do-
mestic United States. And I think it is inimical to the future of 
aviation in the U.S. and in international aviation trade. 

You may disagree with that, and your carrier partners in the 
ATA I am sure vigorously disagree with it, but I have to be an ad-
vocate for the public interest. 

Mr. MAY. We fully appreciate the intensity of your positions, Mr. 
Chairman. 

Mr. OBERSTAR. Thank you, Mr. May. 
I will welcome Mr. Fuller in his first testimony before this Com-

mittee as head of AOPA. Phil Boyer is, I am sure, relishing his 
freedom. 

Mr. FULLER. He is indeed, Mr. Chairman. Thank you. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. We hope in time you will become as lovable a per-

sonality at this table as he was. 
[Laughter.] 
Mr. FULLER. It was all part of the transition, I think. I am sure 

he is watching this on the internet. 
Mr. OBERSTAR. No doubt. 
And, to ACI and AAAE, thank you very much for your continued 

partnership in the great good of aviation. 
Thank you, Mr. Chair. 
Mr. COSTELLO. Thank you. 
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Illinois, Mr. Lipin-

ski. 
Mr. LIPINSKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
A couple of issues that I wanted to raise here today. 
First one, Mr. Principato, I fly every week just about, and I get 

my can of diet whatever they have, and every time I am on the 
plane I always think what a great place to do recycling. You have 
100, 200 cans maybe on each flight, and I know at most airports 
this is just thrown in with the rest of the waste. 

I am aware of Oakland Airport I think has a recycling program 
there, and I am just wondering how much effort, how widespread, 
how many airports actually do this. How much effort would that 
take? 

My understanding is that it really produces great savings to have 
such a recycling program at the airport for the airlines coming in 
there. And so, why is this not more widely done? 

Mr. PRINCIPATO. Congressman, thank you for the question. 
I think that it is being done at a growing number of airports. I 

know Seattle is another one. You are going to have the director of 
the Seattle Airport here in two weeks to speak about wildlife man-
agement, but you might file that in the back of your mind. They 
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have an excellent recycling initiative with their airlines up there, 
and a growing number of airports are doing that. 

We have actually just completed both a survey of our airports, 
so we can give you hard data on that. Our staff would be happy 
to get together with yours on the number and percentage of air-
ports that are doing recycling and a number of other environmental 
initiatives that they are doing. 

Our board just last week passed a whole set of environmental 
goals that ACI-North America airports will strive to achieve over 
these next couple of years, with this and a number of other issues 
being in there. 

I don’t have the specific numbers on the top of my head about 
the percentage of airports that are doing it, but it is larger—larger 
than you think, I think—and growing number. 

We would be happy to get together with you and your staff and 
brief you on our survey, brief you on the goals that our board 
passed just this past Friday, and we are also putting together a lit-
tle publication highlighting what a number of airports around the 
U.S. and Canada are doing on environmental issues. 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Well, what are the main reasons that airports do 
not have a recycling program? 

Mr. PRINCIPATO. I think it is probably better to look at the rea-
sons why growing numbers of them are because of the point you 
are talking about, cost efficiency and all of that. 

Mr. LIPINSKI. I am interested more just in why they don’t have 
them, why they would not have them and what can be done to en-
courage or help. 

Mr. PRINCIPATO. Again, I think the industry is responding to the 
points that you have made. There are a growing number of airports 
that are doing it. Obviously, 20 years ago, none of us recycled any-
thing, and we are all sort of moving in that direction. 

I think you will be very pleased with the results of our survey, 
like I said, that we will brief you on, the goals that our board 
passed just this past Friday and the other work that the airport 
community is doing on the environmental side. 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Thank you. 
I had another question, another issue that I wanted to address 

to Mr. May, something I am sure that you hear a lot about. It is, 
first of all, the fees for baggage on planes. It is one thing that these 
fees were put in when gas prices or aviation fuel prices went up 
and peaked at about $4.00 a gallon and now down to about $1.54 
a gallon, but we still have the baggage fees. 

Now I don’t want to get into a debate over the fees themselves. 
I am more interested in issues that since we do pay for our bags 
now on planes, there continue to be issues with and problems with 
baggage. I think especially when passengers are paying for the bag-
gage service, that they even should have a higher or they even 
have a higher expectation for their bags being taken care of and 
getting there in a timely manner. 

There was a story in the Chicago Tribune the other day about 
someone whose luggage actually got lit on fire, their clothes 
burned, which, accidents happen, but the problem was it took a 
long time before they ever got any restitution for that. 
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I myself, had an experience last month. I was coming back, or 
two months ago, I was taking a flight back. It was late at night, 
and I am at O’Hare Airport, and it took over an hour for the bags 
to get there. 

Finally, after 45 minutes, someone decided that they would actu-
ally go and check on what was going on after no one else would. 
And they said that they took the bags off the plane and they were 
left somewhere, just sitting there. 

So we have these issues, and I hear other issues. 
Shouldn’t there be an expectation, especially paying for bags, 

that their bags are going to arrive in a timely manner? 
It just seems like especially if these fees are going to continue 

to be charged, even though I am not sure why they still are, but 
I just wanted to know what your response would be, Mr. May. 

Mr. MAY. My response, Mr. Lipinski, is that I hear this issue as 
frequently as you might imagine I do. 

The good news is that in the latest report by the Department of 
Transportation, the number of mishandled bags has in fact dropped 
and it has been consistently dropping for the past couple of 
months. So we are getting better at it, but two bags or one bag or 
fifteen is not an acceptable number. 

Our carriers recognize that the construct that you have posed 
here, that it is one thing if you lose my bag and I have just checked 
it and I haven’t paid anything, but if I am being charged for, then 
you lose it, that is a whole other metric. 

And so, I think what we are suggesting to you is we recognize 
the problem. We are working on it as we are on all of our customer 
service issues, and it is one that I will make sure I raise back with 
my folks at the earliest opportunity. 

Mr. LIPINSKI. One quick addition, do airlines, if there is a prob-
lem, is there a general policy to refund the money that was paid 
if there is a problem? 

Mr. MAY. Each carrier has in fact a policy. There is a DOT policy 
that governs as well. I don’t happen to have the details in the front 
of my memory bank, but I would be more than happy to commu-
nicate back to your office and provide those to you. 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Thank you. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks the gentleman and now will 

recognize two Members for questions, and then we will go to the 
next panel. Mr. Graves from Missouri. 

Mr. GRAVES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I wanted to follow up on 
my statement earlier, and I didn’t want to step on the Chairman, 
because he had to go to the meeting. But given the state of the 
economy and what I mentioned earlier about the problems we are 
seeing, and obviously the attitude toward general aviation, and 
thank goodness, the provision was pulled that any company that 
receives Federal dollars would have to sell their private aircraft, 
which is something that concerned me. 

I guess this question would be for Mr. Bolen, possibly for Mr. 
Fuller. But I know for Mr. Bolen, because you represent the Busi-
ness Aviation Association. Can you expand a little bit on what kind 
of impact that would have on an entire industry? And I know there 
are companies out there selling aircraft just because of the percep-
tion that is going on, which concerns me. 
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Mr. BOLEN. Well, Congressman, you talked about the attitude 
that was at the heart of the aircraft divestiture issue. I believe that 
is an attitude that is based on a caricature of business aviation 
that is totally unrepresentative of the community. The reality is 
that it is not only unrepresentative, it is also very dangerous for 
our community. 

Business aviation is about jobs, manufacturing and service. It is 
about a lifeline to small communities, and you have talked about 
that yourself. And it is about allowing companies to be productive. 
I think that the reality is that there may be times when business 
aviation isn’t appropriate for all missions. But let’s be clear about 
something: business aviation is prudent and cost-effective in a huge 
number of situations. It is prudent and it is cost-effective when the 
community you are trying to reach has no commercial airline serv-
ice. 

It is prudent and cost-effective when you are trying to visit mul-
tiple sites in a single day. And it is prudent and cost-effective when 
you have products that cannot be carried aboard the commercial 
airlines or shipped. And it is prudent when you have a team of peo-
ple who have to quickly get somewhere and they need to discuss 
proprietary information en route. Or if there is a team that needs 
to work together to plan a presentation to be given there. 

Those are times when business aviation makes sense. It makes 
up 99 percent of the operations. It is critical to our Nation’s air 
transportation system. It is critical to our Nation’s job space. And 
I appreciate very much the work of so many Members on this Com-
mittee who have taken the time to speak out about the importance 
of business aviation, not just for their districts, but for the Nation. 
And thanks to the hard work of people like you and others on this 
Committee, we were able to turn that around. We ask that you con-
tinue to speak out on that. 

Mr. GRAVES. Mr. Fuller? 
Mr. FULLER. I would just add that we looked on election day last 

year at the question in a survey that suggested that almost two- 
thirds of the people responded that general aviation as defined as 
non-military, non-scheduled carrier was an important part of the 
Nation’s transportation system. I think one of the reasons that I 
looked with some horror at the singling out of certain individuals 
or certain practices by companies was, I think the vast majority of 
the American people, in community after community, recognized 
that aviation does play an important role. I know we are committed 
to sharing that story more broadly. But I actually think there is 
a base there that supports not only what we believe but what you 
have fought for, and that we are going to continue to carry that 
message out there. 

Mr. GRAVES. Thank you, Mr. Chair. 
Mr. Costello. Finally, the Chair recognizes Mr. Boswell from 

Iowa. 
Mr. BOSWELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be brief, I know 

the day is long, but something I think it is okay to bring up, and 
you can stop me if you wish. And I am sure you will, if you choose 
to. 

I am concerned about some other matters. We were the birth-
place, after 9/11, of what became TSA. I could tell several stories, 
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make a comparison of my life, when people get authority some-
times they handle it extremely well, and sometimes they don’t. 

Well, it seems that right now, they are thinking about coming 
out with a notice of proposed rulemaking which would involve gen-
eral aviation aircraft weighing more than 12,500 pounds. And I get 
to thinking about the cost, and the involvement to do that, and 
what it would do to airports like in my district and across the 
Country that I have used. 

And then I think about the efforts, and I want to ask you, Mr. 
Fuller, to say something about this, if you don’t mind. I think of 
the effort the general aviation, private pilots and general aviation 
pilots that do things, as Mr. Jones did today and so on, we have 
put genuine effort into making sure that we hold up our end of that 
security and that safety. And the record is good. 

And I think we need to discuss this very openly. We have an 
economy that is really in pain. We have budget problems. Yes, we 
have safety problems, but I think we are dealing with it pretty 
well. I think we need to discuss, I don’t know, maybe it is not fair 
to you, Mr. Fuller, having you comment as you are six weeks into 
the job. But this weighs kind of heavy. Would you want to com-
ment on that? Maybe some of the rest of you would, too, because 
I think it affects everybody. 

Mr. FULLER. Mr. Boswell, I’d be delighted to comment. First of 
all, I think everybody up here, and I know AOPA, absolutely 
stands for making sure that our general aviation fleet and our air-
ports are secure. We have had an airport watch program that has 
worked extraordinarily well. We don’t see threats of the kind that 
are being imagined that produced this regulation. 

The 12,500 pound number goes to a certification guideline, not 
to some kind of careful study of what constitutes hazardous, dan-
gerous weapons of destruction. The KingAir 90 is under that limit. 
I have flown that airplane. The KingAir 200 is over that limit. I 
have flown that airplane. We have an aircraft in our fleet that 
takes off at 13,870 pounds, carries 4,000 pounds of fuel. There are 
two of us up front, there are four or five people in the back. We 
know exactly who is in that aircraft. It is inconceivable to me that 
the people who fly that type of aircraft over the limit are really 
going to have to be subjected to a security system and a security 
program similar to what large, commercial aircraft would have to 
use. 

We have all testified, some of us have testified around the Coun-
try in opposition to this. We do fear that TSA feels strongly they 
want to go forward. We would hope that they would get into a ne-
gotiated regulatory procedure so that we could have a rational dis-
cussion about what constitutes a legitimate threat and what simply 
constitutes a further burden on an already over-burdened private 
aircraft industry. Thank you for raising the question. 

Mr. BOSWELL. I think, Mr. Elwood, for example, your airport you 
described so well, you know what is going on at that airport. Your 
workers know what is going on at that ramp. This watch program 
we have going on, I am quite sure you have implemented, it is 
working, I am sure it is. 

Mr. ELWOOD. You have obviously brought common sense to this 
situation, which is refreshing. I think that there is a misconception 
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at times that general aviation is a lot like picking up a taxi out in 
front of this Capitol and that people don’t understand how the 
background is done. They know who is getting on that airplane, 
they know the role that person is going to play on that aircraft, 
and that the risk is really what needs to be focused on. 

And blanket solutions rarely work in aviation, as you all know. 
Every airport has unique circumstances, as well as unique security 
challenges. So from the airport side, we look forward to trying to 
work with the TSA to get a better understanding about what the 
real risks are and where are the resources that actually do help 
protect the citizens of the United States and are showing benefit. 
It is not an easy answer; but it is the reality. 

Mr. BOSWELL. Mr. Chairman, I would guess everybody could 
comment on this on the panel. But I am going to ask that we put 
this on our plate of things to do, not that you need other things 
to do. But I think we have to put it on there, and I am going to 
ask that we put it on our plate. 

Thank you, and I yield back. 
Mr. COSTELLO. I thank you, Mr. Boswell. Points well taken and 

points that I agree with. As you know, we have limited jurisdiction 
with TSA, we have oversight responsibility. But it is certainly 
something that we should weigh in on. And I thank you. 

Gentlemen, we thank you for your testimony and spending most 
of the day with us. We hopefully will see some of you again in the 
not too distant future in some upcoming hearings. 

But again, thank you. 
We would ask the next panel to come forward, the witnesses, 

please. I will introduce them as they are coming forward. 
Mr. Patrick Forrey, who is the President of the National Air 

Traffic Controllers Association; Mr. Tom Brantley, who is President 
of the Professional Aviation Safety Specialists; Captain John 
Prater, who is President of the Air Line Pilots Association, Inter-
national; Ms. Patricia Friend; Mr. Robert Roach; Mr. Robert Gless 
and Ms. Kate Hanni. Would you all please come forward? 

The Chair welcomes the final panel before us this afternoon, 
early evening. We will begin by recognizing Mr. Forrey with 
NATCA. 

TESTIMONY OF PATRICK FORREY, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL AIR 
TRAFFIC CONTROLLERS ASSOCIATION; TOM BRANTLEY, 
PRESIDENT, PROFESSIONAL AVIATION SAFETY SPECIAL-
ISTS, AFL-CIO; CAPTAIN JOHN PRATER, PRESIDENT, AIR 
LINE PILOTS ASSOCIATION, INTERNATIONAL; PATRICIA 
FRIEND, INTERNATIONAL PRESIDENT, ASSOCIATION OF 
FLIGHT ATTENDANTS, CWA; ROBERT ROACH, JR., GENERAL 
VICE PRESIDENT, INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF MA-
CHINISTS AND AEROSPACE WORKERS; ROBERT GLESS, AS-
SISTANT DIRECTOR, AIR TRANSPORT DIVISION, TRANSPORT 
WORKERS’ ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, AFL-CIO; KATE 
HANNI, PRESIDENT, FLYERSRIGHTS.ORG 

Mr. FORREY. Chairman Costello and Ranking Member Petri, 
Members of the Committee, thank you for the opportunity to testify 
again. 
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My name is Patrick Forrey, I am the President of the National 
Air Traffic Controllers Association. NATCA represents over 16,000 
air traffic controllers and other aviation safety professionals. 

FAA reauthorization is NATCA’s highest legislative priority. I 
would like to commend the Subcommittee for its demonstrated un-
derstanding of the important issues facing the Nation’s aviation in-
frastructure. 

I would like to take a few moments to highlight some of the as-
pects of the bill. NATCA fully supports and endorses the Federal 
Aviation Administration Personal Management System as written 
in the Reauthorization Act of 2009. As this Committee is well 
aware, the air traffic controller work force that I represent has 
been working under imposed work and pay rules since September 
of 2006. This action not only violated the FAA’s legal right and ob-
ligation to bargain in good faith, but it also violated fundamental 
principles of fairness. In effect, the FAA stripped this Union of its 
collective bargaining rights. 

The effects of the imposed work rules have been devastating, not 
only to the working lives of controllers, but to the safety and integ-
rity of the National Airspace System. As a direct result of the im-
posed work rules and pay system, air traffic controllers began a 
mass exodus from the FAA. The vast majority of those that left did 
so not because they reached their mandatory retirement age, but 
simply because they had had enough. 

Since the imposed work and pay rules were unilaterally imple-
mented nearly 28 months ago, we have lost upwards of almost 
5,000 controllers, equating to over 46,000 years of experience. The 
FAA is hiring to make up for these devastating losses, but they 
cannot keep up. 

The air traffic control system is clogged with trainees. Approxi-
mately 25 percent of the controller workforce is still in training, 
and that number will grow. At some facilities, the ratio exceeds 50 
percent of the workforce. 

They are being placed in high level terminal facilities which do 
not have the curricula to train those with no previous ATC experi-
ence, and in some cases they are waiting as much as 18 months 
for their first day of on the job training. 

For fiscal years 2006, 2007 and 2008, the agency has only been 
able to completely certify 718 trainees out of the 4,480 hired and 
still employed in those three years. Mr. Chairman, that is only 16 
percent. And I want to be clear, the trainees and new hires them-
selves are not the problem. They are dedicated professionals who 
represent the future of the air traffic control system, and if given 
the proper tools and training, they will excel in this safety profes-
sion. 

The problem is the agency’s inability to provide them with the 
comprehensive training they need. They are being denied the op-
portunity to learn from experienced controllers, quickly rushed 
through and flushed out of training, and forced to shoulder far too 
much air traffic control burden at this early stage of their careers. 

This staffing shortage has left the remaining workforce strained 
to the breaking point. Fatigue has become a serious concern. Con-
trollers are being required to work excessive quantities of overtime, 
and are therefore unable to fully recover between shifts. On shifts 
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themselves, controllers are often finding they are understaffed and 
forced to work combined positions without radar assistance and 
with less opportunity to recover after major pushes. In short, the 
imposed work rules have meant fewer eyes watching the skies and 
those that are remaining are less experienced and fatigued. 

FAA reauthorization addresses this problem by requiring the 
FAA to return to the bargaining table in order to reach a mutually 
agreeable collective bargaining agreement with NATCA. This 
would effectively stem the flow of experienced controllers from the 
workforce and make it easier to retain new hires. Additionally, this 
section amends Title 49 to ensure that this will not happen again 
in the future. 

This bill also addresses issues of realignment at FAA facilities 
and services. NATCA is extremely concerned with the reckless re-
alignment initiatives the FAA has unilaterally initiated over the 
course of the last year. The FAA recently split tower radar func-
tions at Orlando into two separate facilities, and is planning to do 
the same in Memphis in June, followed by other facilities. This is 
another example of FAA’s go-it-alone way of doing business, rather 
than truly providing an operational benefit. These deconsolidations 
are designed only to conceal the staffing crisis at each of these fa-
cilities. 

FAA reauthorization must ensure that all FAA realignment 
issues are considered in a collaborative environment and provide a 
specific operational benefit. We support the establishment of a 
work group of stakeholders to review all realignment initiatives 
prior to the FAA beginning the realignment process. 

As we have said all along, if you make us part of the process, 
we will be part of the solution. NATCA also supports the authoriza-
tion of a scientific study on air traffic control staffing to be con-
ducted by an independent third party. Rather than consider the 
safety needs of the NAS, the FAA based their current staffing 
standards on budget alone. 

The justification provided on the FAA’s controller workforce plan 
is nothing more than smoke and mirrors. The current standards 
were designed to deliberately conceal current staffing crises. For 
example, according to the FAA’s current standards, the New York 
TRACON is over-staffed. Yet the FAA is offering controllers a 
$100,000 incentive to transfer there. Why would that be? Because 
their staffing ranges are meaningless and do nothing to reflect the 
actual needs of the facility. 

The staffing study proposed by the FAA reauthorization would 
allow the FAA, Congress and NATCA to truly assess the current 
risks o the system and set benchmarks for resolving the staffing 
crisis. 

And lastly, I would like to address the related issues of mod-
ernization and maintenance. NATCA fully supports the funding 
levels set aside for the modernization of the air traffic control sys-
tem, but we remain concerned about the direction of NextGen. 
Thus far, the FAA’s plans for NextGen remain poorly defined and 
carefully guarded. We believe that the success of this or any mod-
ernization effort is dependent on transparency and collaboration 
with all stakeholders. It is our hope that after the imposed work 
rules are removed and NATCA and the FAA reach a mutually 
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agreeable contract, we can return to an era of cooperation and col-
laboration that will best serve the needs of the NAS. 

We also want to be sure that funding for NextGen does not come 
at the expense of NowGen. Under the previous Administration, 
FAA facilities were allowed to fall into disrepair while the FAA 
pursued ill-defined modernization goals. This level of deterioration 
is unacceptable. The FAA must maintain and repair existing AT fa-
cilities in a manner that ensures the safety and security of per-
sonnel working there and allows aviation safety professionals the 
tools they need to do their job. 

Mr. Chairman, thank you for the time. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks you, Mr. Forrey, and now rec-

ognizes Mr. Brantley. 
Mr. BRANTLEY. Thank you. 
Chairman Costello, Congressman Petri, and Members of the Sub-

committee, thank you for inviting PASS to testify today. As you 
know, PASS represents approximately 11,000 FAA employees in 
the United States and overseas, and we appreciate the opportunity 
to present our views on FAA reauthorization. 

Ensuring a fair contract negotiations process at the FAA is of ut-
most importance to PASS. By taking advantage of the ambiguities 
in current law governing those negotiations, the FAA has consist-
ently refused to bargain in good faith with PASS and other FAA 
unions. 

The hostile environment this creates threatens the productivity 
of FAA employees and the efficiency of the aviation system. And 
while we are all familiar with the FAA’s unilateral imposition of 
changes to working conditions to air traffic controllers, I would like 
to share with you a few of the things that we have faced over the 
years. 

Contract negotiations for four out of the five units of employees 
that PASS represents have been at impasse for six years. In our 
largest bargaining unit, the technical operations unit, the agency 
showed no interest in reaching a mutual agreement. As a result, 
when the agency’s final proposal was presented to our members for 
a vote, it was rejected by 98 percent of those members. 

It is clear that a change is needed in order to ensure FAA em-
ployees their right to collective bargaining. PASS appreciates the 
language that was included in the FAA reauthorization bill intro-
duced this week. PASS is in full support of the language clarifying 
that the Federal Service Impasses Panel has jurisdiction over bar-
gaining impasses arising at the FAA and that binding arbitration 
before a neutral third party is the method used for resolving bar-
gaining disputes. 

Understaffing is also a major concern for PASS, especially in our 
technical and safety inspector bargaining units. Inadequate tech-
nical staffing has resulted in a move toward a ‘‘fix-on-fail’’ approach 
where preventive maintenance and certification of NAS systems 
and equipment are significantly reduced. PASS is especially con-
cerned with changes the FAA has made to its time-tested certifi-
cation process in which a certificated FAA technician checks or 
tests these systems and equipment on a periodic basis in order to 
ensure that they are safe for use. Not only has the FAA moved 
away from a proactive maintenance philosophy with its new con-
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cept, but it has also changed its policy to now prohibit certification 
of all systems that it does not own. 

As the FAA works to modernize the NAS, the systems and equip-
ment must be properly certified by FAA technicians in order to en-
sure safety and reliability. As such, PASS proposes that language 
be added to the FAA reauthorization legislation making it clear 
that the FAA will make no distinction between public or privately- 
owned equipment, systems or services used in the NAS when deter-
mining certification requirements. 

With regard to the inspector workforce, PASS appreciates the ef-
forts of this Committee to address the inspector staffing situation 
by including language in the reauthorization bill authorizing fund-
ing to increase inspector staffing. 

With the many challenges facing the aviation industry today, in-
cluding outsourced maintenance work in this Country and abroad, 
it is imperative that there are enough inspectors in place to mon-
itor the safety of the system. In particular, PASS appreciates the 
language that was included mandating that all certificated foreign 
repair stations be inspected at least twice a year by an FAA inspec-
tor. 

Furthermore, in light of last year’s Southwest incident and ques-
tions regarding the FAA’s aviation safety oversight program, PASS 
supports the inclusion of language aimed at strengthening and im-
proving FAA oversight of the system, including improvements to 
the customer service initiative and the voluntary disclosure report-
ing program. 

PASS is looking forward to working with this Committee to en-
sure the safe and efficient modernization of this Country’s aviation 
system. PASS and the employees we represent are hopeful that 
this Committee will enact legislation that will allow positive labor 
management relations and ensure that safety of the aviation sys-
tem is always the top priority. 

Thank you, and I would be happy to answer any questions you 
may have. 

Mr. COSTELLO. We thank you, Mr. Brantley. 
The Chair now recognizes Captain Prater. 
Mr. PRATER. Good afternoon, Chairman Costello, Ranking Mem-

ber Petri, and Members of the Subcommittee. 
When passed, the FAA Reauthorization Act of 2009 should make 

significant strides in advancing aviation safety and herald a new 
era for U.S. air transportation. I will outline six priority safety and 
policy areas for the 53,000 members of the Air Line Pilots Associa-
tion, International. Several are covered in the last Congress’s reau-
thorization bill. However, a number of critical concerns have not 
yet been addressed. 

First, no industry was hit harder by the 9/11 attacks than the 
U.S. airlines. To keep our companies in business, our pilots took 
enormous concessions. As a result, our members often fly right up 
to the regulatory limits for flight and duty time. Sixteen-hour do-
mestic duty days and longer in international flying are a fact of life 
for pilots. Irregular shifts, multiple time zones, all-night operations 
and disrupted circadian rhythms all contribute to pilot fatigue. The 
eight-hour rest period in the current regulations includes travel to 

VerDate Aug 31 2005 14:39 Sep 21, 2009 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00084 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 P:\DOCS\47411 JASON



61 

and from the hotel, and pilots often cannot get time or relax 
enough to receive more than five or six hours of sleep. 

ALPA advocates a complete overhaul of the regulations based on 
modern science. The rules must apply to all sizes of both passenger 
and cargo operations. They must encompass adequate rest periods, 
reasonable duty periods, and provisions for crossing multiple time 
zones and flying on the backside of the clock. 

ALPA strongly supports bill language that directs the FAA to 
commission a National Academy of Sciences study to collect new 
data on pilot fatigue and then to use it to update the regulations. 

Second, fostering a safe air transportation system also requires 
a foundation of voluntary non-punitive safety reporting programs. 
These programs must be based on the unshakable sense of trust 
among the participants. Most reports are sole-sourced, meaning 
only the person reporting knew that a mistake occurred. Without 
full confidence that reporting an error will be used solely to ad-
vance safety, employees will have little incentive to come forward 
and valuable safety information will be lost. 

Moreover, safety management systems will be stymied without 
them. Programs have been suspended because of mis-used reports. 
We ask Congress to protect voluntarily supplied safety information 
against mis-use for discipline, FAA sanctions, or litigation. 

Third, few would deny the need to modernize the Nation’s air 
space. It is a priority for ALPA. Infrastructure, equipment, and fa-
cilities are severely outdated. Modernization is a complex, expen-
sive and long-term endeavor that must be done right the first time. 
Long-term stable funding is essential. Airlines currently pay the 
majority of costs for operating the national air space system. All 
users will benefit from a safe, modern system. All should bear a 
fair share of the cost. 

A related air space management concern for pilots is unmanned 
aerial systems, or UAVs. Regulations must ensure safety before 
these aircraft can share air spaces with airliners. ALPA pilots hail 
the provisions in the bill to enhance runway safety, research wake 
turbulence, icing and other weather impacts on airline operations, 
and continue to operate Midway Island Airfield as a trans-Pacific 
emergency landing option. The Wake Island Airfield must also be 
included. 

We commend your efforts to establish oversight requirements for 
the airlines using non-certificated maintenance facilities. We also 
note two areas that warrant additional support: research to reduce 
encounters with volcanic ash and to reduce encounters with wildlife 
hazards. 

Fourth, many cargo aircraft operate without flight deck doors, a 
critical layer of safety for pilots who, along with their cargo, often 
fly animal handlers and couriers who are vetted using only limited 
ground procedures. All FAR Part 121 operations must be afforded 
one standard of safety and security. We call on Congress to ensure 
that cargo aircraft are equipped with reinforced flight deck doors 
or an equivalent level of protection. 

Fifth, ALPA also strongly backs language in the bill affirming 
that U.S. citizens must control key operational aspects of U.S. air-
lines. This bill does that by identifying fleet composition, route se-
lection, pricing and labor relations among the operational elements 
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that the Department of Transportation must ensure U.S. citizens 
control. 

Finally, while safety decisions must never be based on economics, 
our industry’s financial health is extremely important to pilots. 
Large price spikes and jet fuel scarcity pose the greatest threat to 
industry stability. ALPA urges Congress to swiftly adopt a national 
energy policy that will increase a stable jet fuel supply, reduce 
rampant oil investor speculation, and hold the line on new fuel use 
taxes, charges and fees. 

This FAA reauthorization bill holds promise for powerful change. 
As the professionals who make the airline industry work every day 
and every night of the year, we are the ones who know what works 
and what doesn’t. When in doubt, ask us. 

Thank you for doing that by having us here today. 
Mr. COSTELLO. Thank you, Captain Prater. 
And now the Chair recognizes Ms. Friend. 
Ms. FRIEND. Thank you, Chairman Costello and Ranking Mem-

ber Petri for giving AFA-CWA, the world’s largest flight attendant 
union, the opportunity to testify today. 

My written testimony details a number of critical issues for the 
Nation’s flight attendants, from our lack of basic OSHA protections 
to the growing and serious problem of flight attendant fatigue, 
problems with cabin air quality, and lack of access to a HIMS pro-
gram for flight attendants. These are all serious problems that the 
FAA has neglected and refuses, in most cases, to even recognize. 

We appreciate that the leadership of this Committee has worked 
closely with us to address these issues and to force the FAA to do 
its job to protect the safety and health of those that call the aircraft 
cabin their workplace and those who daily travel with us. 

We also are in full support of the provision the in-flight use of 
cell phones, but we would like to suggest, in order to ensure the 
peace and quiet in the cabin that we know Congressman DeFazio 
is seeking, that the Committee should also, as communication tech-
nology advances rapidly, consider a prohibition on the use of voice- 
over internet protocol in the cabin as well. 

We look forward to continue working with you as this bill moves 
through the legislative process. However, we are concerned that the 
growing safety and security risks posed by the exploding number 
of carry-on bags being brought on board the aircraft is not cur-
rently addressed in the bill. Since the mid-1990s we have tried to 
force the FAA to adopt and enforce a uniform policy for carry-on 
bags, but again the FAA refuses to recognize the problem and has 
failed to protect flight attendants and passengers. 

With airline management imposing checked-bag fees, we have 
seen a dramatic increase in the size and number of bags being 
brought into the aircraft cabin. One major carrier recently meas-
ured a 25 percent drop in checked luggage following the imposition 
of checked baggage fees. Those bags end up in the aircraft cabin. 
This poses a serious risk to the safety of passengers and flight at-
tendants, and poses a security concern in the aircraft cabin. We 
would like to work with the Committee to include language in the 
final bill that would create a concise, uniform and enforceable 
standard to limit the size and number of bags being brought into 
the aircraft cabin. 
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This FAA reauthorization process is also a sound platform to 
begin a comprehensive discussion on developing a national aviation 
policy for our Country. This legislation addresses some immediate 
and long-term needs, and that is appropriate. But the larger con-
versation must take place on how we want to build a 21st century 
aviation policy for our Country. It is a conversation we believe is 
long overdue. 

This FAA reauthorization is one of the most comprehensive and 
worker-friendly reauthorization bills in memory, and again I ap-
plaud the Committee’s work. For instance, I am pleased to see in-
creased funding for EAS. Service to small and even mid-sized com-
munities are the first casualties when airlines cut capacity, leaving 
a trail of wasted infrastructure investments and unemployment for 
aviation workers. I applaud the Committee for making a bold policy 
statement that service to all communities is important. This is the 
type of discussion and policy-making that needs to occur on a 
broader stage. 

Chairman Oberstar’s recently introduced legislation, H.R. 831, is 
one of those important steps that, along with this FAA reauthoriza-
tion, will help in ensuring a vital domestic U.S. aviation system. 
This, along with provisions in the reauthorization that address the 
issue of foreign ownership and control of our domestic airlines, are 
important in protecting U.S. workers and consumers. 

Today’s hearing serves two purposes in my view, Mr. Chairman. 
First, AFA-CWA endorses this bill and urges you to include a one- 
size-fits-all carry-on baggage policy in the bill. Second, this legisla-
tion and this hearing have provided a long overdue platform for 
formulating a national, indeed a rational, aviation policy for our 
Country. In this season of change, this is our opportunity to con-
struct a 21st century aviation policy that works for passengers, 
communities and the union women and men who each and every 
day transport a number of passengers equal to the size of the city 
of Chicago. 

It is time that millions of aviation workers are part of the debate 
on what our aviation policy will be, and I look forward to working 
with you to make that happen. 

I thank you for your time, and I look forward to your questions. 
Mr. COSTELLO. We thank you for your testimony, Ms. Friend. 
The Chair now recognizes Mr. Roach. 
Mr. ROACH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of this Sub-

committee, for the opportunity to speak to you today. 
My name is Robert Roach, Jr., General Vice President, Transpor-

tation, for the International Association of Aerospace Workers, the 
IAM. I am appearing at the request of International President R. 
Thomas Buffenbarger. 

The machinists’ union is the largest airline union in North Amer-
ica. We represent more than 100,000 U.S. airline workers in almost 
every classification, including flight attendants, ramp service work-
ers, mechanics, and passenger service employees. On behalf of 
those workers who ensure that the United States has a safe, se-
cure, reliable air transportation system, I am presenting to you 
today some of their concerns they hope to be addressed in the FAA 
reauthorization bill. 
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From the outset, we are looking for a level playing field to con-
tinue to have a safe, secure transportation system. It is in the Na-
tion’s interest. As a matter of fact, it is a matter of national secu-
rity that the United States have a safe, secure system. Many of our 
jobs have been forced overseas to foreign repair stations. 

We are asking today that the FAA reauthorization bill create a 
level playing field which would incentivize some of these domestic 
carriers to bring some of that work back home. Foreign repair sta-
tions have little or no oversight. Restrictions and testing and back-
ground checks are not required in these overseas inspection sta-
tions. Overseas FAA inspections are not announced, and more im-
portantly those that are announced very rarely take place. The 
public deserves one level of safety, regardless of where the aircraft 
are maintained. 

On the issue of express carriers, UPS and FedEx are treated dif-
ferently. The laws are applied inconsistently. Employees who work 
for UPS are governed by the National Labor Relations Act. Em-
ployees working for FedEx, for some reason unknown to us, are 
covered by the Railway Labor Act, which makes it very difficult to 
organize those employees who, in many cases, want to be rep-
resented. The express language in the Railway Labor Act needs to 
be modified to provide consistency throughout the industry. 

Flight attendant safety. The recent successful evacuations of 
Continental Flight 1404 in Denver, and US Airways Flight 1549 in 
the Hudson River demonstrate flight attendant skill and heroism. 
Rest periods should be exclusive of any job responsibilities or hotel 
transfer time. IAM contract times exceed FAA mandates, but not 
every flight attendant has union protection. Flight attendants 
should be covered by OSHA. We need to protect the people who 
protect us in flight. 

Fixed-based operators. There is a great debate in Congress and 
throughout our Country about the Employee Free-Choice Act. Con-
versely, we have a group of people who voted by secret ballot, in 
some cases 40 or 50 years ago, to be represented by a labor organi-
zation, and now, as a reinterpretation of law, not a change of law, 
these people are told that they are no longer represented by labor 
organizations. These people fix and maintain aircraft in our Coun-
try. These people fuel aircraft in our Country. And as a result, 
there is an instability in the fixed-based operations of people who 
once enjoyed a decent job, who now have transit people making 
minimum wage working on $40 million or $50 million aircraft. The 
misapplication of the Railway Labor Act has many workers without 
a union or a contract. 

Since 9/11, airline workers have sacrificed their wages, pensions 
and work rules and more than 200,000 jobs in order to rescue the 
industry. Industry conditions have imposed wage burdens on work-
ers and carriers to reduce costs. Such extraordinary focus on the 
bottom line demands greater, not less, government oversight and 
proper FAA funding is a must. We were inspired by President 
Obama’s speech the other night about taking education, bringing 
education, educating people to attach them to the skills that we 
will need for the future. 

The IAM is presently involved in a mentorship program with 
Aviation High School. We have met the young men and women 
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who graduate from Aviation High School, and then we place them 
in skilled jobs, Pratt & Whitney. We were in discussions with Gov-
ernor Sebelius of Kansas to bring some of these young men and 
women before the economy went bad. 

We believe that some of the billions of dollars that are going to 
be spent to create jobs, to educate people, should be spent on pro-
grams such as apprenticeship programs so that people graduating 
from high school with skills can be mentored and placed in skilled 
jobs in our Country. 

We look forward to working with the Department of Transpor-
tation, and whoever the FAA administrator is, that they should 
have the flexibility to work with us to create better programs so 
that we can have better jobs, better skills, and our work will not 
have to go overseas because we will have the workforce in America 
to do those jobs. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to speak, and we 
look forward to working with you and this body, and the oppor-
tunity to speak with you. 

Thank you. 
Mr. COSTELLO. We thank you, Mr. Roach. 
The Chair now recognizes Mr. Gless. 
Mr. GLESS. Thank you. 
Mr. Chairman, the Transport Workers of America, on behalf of 

its 200,000 active and retired members in the transportation indus-
try, including the airline mechanics at American Airlines, Amer-
ican Eagle, and the flight attendants of Southwest Airlines, appre-
ciate the opportunity to appear before the Committee. 

In particular, I would like to thank the Committee for its dili-
gence in passing H.R. 2881, the FAA reauthorization bill in the 
110th Congress, and we look forward in this 111th Congress to the 
successful passage in the House and Senate of a reauthorization 
bill that discontinues the double-standard that is applied to aircraft 
maintenance. 

In addition, we hope to see the FAA put in place critical and 
timely provisions for flight attendants that will enable them to per-
form their duty safely. Briefly, since Mr. Roach and Ms. Friend 
have spoken specifically on flight attendant issues, we support oc-
cupational safety and health standards for flight attendants. We 
think they are long overdue. Completing the study on flight attend-
ant fatigue is another endeavor that will ensure that flight attend-
ants will be able to perform their duties to the best of their ability. 

Specifically today, I would like to speak on the issue of aircraft 
maintenance. The TWU represents roughly 15,000 workers who fall 
within the category of interest. There are four recommendations re-
garding aircraft maintenance that we see as necessary to ensure 
safe and secure air travel for the American public. 

One is to require that all maintenance on aircraft used in domes-
tic U.S. service be done in FAA-certified repair facilities. Two is to 
require as a condition of FAA certification is that all repair stations 
meet the same standards. This would include, but not be limited 
to, drug and alcohol testing, background security checks, and Part 
65 aircraft mechanic certification. 
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Three is to reconfigure the FAA inspection and oversight to place 
the greatest scrutiny on those repair stations whose audits deter-
mine to propose the greatest risks to safety and security. 

And four, requires conditions of FAA certification that all repair 
stations be subject to unannounced FAA inspections. The FAA 
should be prohibited from certifying any repair station in a country 
that does not allow unannounced inspections and should imme-
diately revoke any existing certifications in such a country. 

There is no doubt that maintenance work that is done in-house 
by the U.S. carriers themselves is probably the safest, most secure 
type of maintenance. This is because the work is done under the 
direct control of the carrier supervisors and there is an additional 
layer of supervision and inspectors dedicated to completing the 
tasks. They ironically receive the highest scrutiny and FAA over-
sight of all. 

As reported in the FAA’s recent report, the Air Carriers 
Outsourcing of Aircraft Maintenance, issued on September 30, 
2008, out of the nine carriers that were reviewed, 71 percent of 
their heavy airframe maintenance check was outsourced to repair 
stations. Since 2003, the trend of sending this work out of house 
has more than doubled, from 34 percent in 2003 to 71 percent in 
2007. 

In 1989, the TWU testified against the FAA rule change. Unfor-
tunately, we were right in predicting that the elimination of limits 
on movement of maintenance would result in the outsourcing of 
tens of thousands of jobs to overseas facilities. Just days ago, Con-
gress passed an economic stimulus package that would put some 
people back to work. My suggestion to keep the airline industry 
afloat is to keep it safe and secure by encouraging more air carriers 
to ensure safety by establishing the same rules and scrutiny on for-
eign maintenance bases as are here in the States, which will keep 
the U.S. air carrier mechanics working. 

Thank you for the opportunity to testify before you today. We 
look forward to answering any questions that you may have to my 
testimony. 

Thank you. 
Mr. COSTELLO. Thank you, Mr. Gless. 
The Chair now recognizes Ms. Hanni. 
Ms. HANNI. Chairman Costello and Ranking Member Petri, 

thank you for inviting Flyersrights.org to testify in connection with 
the FAA Reauthorization Act of 2009. We were pleased with the 
last Congress’s legislation, and we were disappointed that it did 
not get enacted, but we see that as an opportunity for this Con-
gress to enact even stronger legislation in regard to airline pas-
sengers’ rights. 

We applaud the provisions recently introduced in H.R. 915 by 
Chairman Oberstar and Chairman Costello, but we also ask you to 
consider language suggestions to the Subcommittee staff. Specifi-
cally, we hope you would consider Congressman Mike Thompson’s 
H.R. 624, the Passengers Rights Act of 2009. It has 24 co-sponsors 
already and mandates effective minimum standards for water, 
food, working toilets, tolerable temperatures, and an option to 
deplane after three hours if it can be done safely. 
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An identical bipartisan bill has been introduced in the Senate, 
and our Members are working to garner additional support for 
these bills in both chambers. 

You will hear from the airline lobbyists that we are doing a bet-
ter job reducing our handling of long tarmac delays. Let us handle 
it, they say, using the same arguments they advanced in con-
vincing Congress in 1999 to stop working on passenger rights legis-
lation and accepting voluntary airline customer service commit-
ments instead. However, the DOT’s Inspector General testified 
here in 2001 and 2006 that airline efforts slacked off after the 
threat of legislation abated and that those commitments to cus-
tomer service plans aren’t enforceable. 

The airlines will also say the Tarmac Delay Task Force Report 
and DOT-pending regulations eliminate the need for Federal pas-
senger rights provisions to be included in your FAA Reauthoriza-
tion Act legislation. Well, we asked the task force to establish min-
imum standards for passenger health and safety issues and for a 
maximum period for tarmac strandings. 

I even asked that they clearly define what is a long delay or 
what is an excessive delay, and we could not get a definition. In-
stead, the airlines on the task force accepted no standards with ev-
erything still being left to their unregulated discretion and with no 
penalties for negligence. 

Similarly, in DOT’s current draft of its weak, toothless, Enhanc-
ing Airline Passenger Protections regulation, the airlines are per-
mitted to crate their own contingency plans with no DOT review 
for adequacy, no minimum standards, and no practical way for pas-
sengers to enforce whatever the carriers propose to offer. 

The airlines’ lobbying and litigation activity over the past year 
make it clear that they don’t want any Government body or indi-
vidual passenger to be able to enforce any standards of airline be-
havior during long tarmac delays, and not the States. The airlines 
successfully defeated the State of New York’s attempt to establish 
minimum standards for air passenger health and welfare, imposing 
fines for violations. The court’s ruling was that only the Federal 
Government may regulate the airline in this preempted area. And 
then they turn around and say, not Federal regulation. 

The airlines are opposed to DOT’s requiring them in its pending 
rulemaking to list their 1999 commitment and their tarmac strand-
ing policies in their contracts of carriage for fear that some pas-
sengers will try to litigate those promises in state courts. Thus, 
only Congress can assure minimum protections for passengers. 

Mr. Chairman, time limits restrict me from explaining how we 
know from our 24/7 hotline calls and investigations into airline sta-
tistics show that airline and Federal agency treatment of stranded 
airline passengers is getting worse and not better. In the audience 
today is Wayne Burnett. He is a GE jet engine engineer. He had 
a blood clot and pulmonary embolism after a three and a half hour 
stranding event on the tarmac. It nearly killed him. His life will 
never be the same. 

The bottom line here, Mr. Chairman, is that unless Congress 
mandates in your FAA reauthorization legislation minimum stand-
ards for adequate food, water, working toilets and a passenger op-
tion to deplane after three plus hours of a tarmac delay, if it can 
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be done safely, tomorrow’s passengers will continue to be as ex-
posed to airline negligence during tarmac strandings as they are 
today. 

Again, thank you for the opportunity to testify. I would be 
pleased to answer your questions. 

Mr. COSTELLO. We thank you for your testimony, and as I stated 
earlier, there is no question that if we leave it up to the airlines 
to regulate themselves, it will not happen, and that is why it is 
necessary for us to put this in legislation and to pursue it. So we 
thank you for your testimony and thank you for your advocacy on 
behalf of passengers. 

Mr. Forrey, we don’t want to get into the NATCA contract issue. 
We all know that. We have discussed it. I think everyone on this 
Committee is aware, and I think can say in a bipartisan way that 
we believe that what has taken place is unfair. The question is, 
what is the remedy, and we have proposed the remedy in our legis-
lation and we have stressed, I personally have stressed it to the 
new Secretary and others, what needs to be done. So I am not 
going to get into that now. 

But what I do want to get into is to talk a little bit about testi-
mony that we heard from both Dr. Dillingham, and we have heard 
from others in the past, about morale and what it is doing to the 
agency, the concern about the morale having an effect on NextGen 
and the lack of involvement in all of the stakeholders, including the 
controllers, Mr. Brantley’s people that he represents, and Mr. 
Prater as well. 

We heard in the past Administration testimony here in this room 
about how NATCA in particular has been invited to the table to 
participate. My question to you is, with NextGen in particular, be-
cause everyone is concerned about NextGen and modernizing the 
ATC system, have you been at the table? And have your people, 
have you been invited to come in, give your views, and help try and 
design the system? 

Mr. FORREY. Mr. Chairman, I am aware of all those comments 
made by the previous Administration and the FAA. They are just 
patently false. The FAA has not invited us to participate in any 
technological improvements or modernization of the system. In fact, 
they don’t want our opinion on anything. They view us with dis-
respect, or they have in the past, and continue to do so today. I 
think and hope that that will change with the new Administrator 
and this new Administration. We look forward to that. 

A collaboration is the only way this agency is going to move for-
ward. It is the only way we are going to be able to train people. 
It is the only way we are going to be able to keep the experienced 
controllers from leaving the system. They are just treated terribly. 

Mr. COSTELLO. Well, it was refreshing for me to hear from the 
new Secretary about how he wanted to be inclusive and wanted to 
have the opinions in not only designing NextGen, but in other as-
pects of the operation of the agency, all the stakeholders, including 
specifically PASS, NATCA, ALPA, and the flight attendants as 
well. So hopefully that dialogue will take place in the future, once 
they are organized and get moving. I made the point earlier that 
I think we are into 22 days of this Administration, so it is going 
to take some time to get the appropriate people in place. 

VerDate Aug 31 2005 14:39 Sep 21, 2009 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00092 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 P:\DOCS\47411 JASON



69 

At this time, the Chair would recognize the Ranking Member, 
Mr. Petri. 

Mr. PETRI. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Thank you all for your testimony, and putting in a little overtime 

here in this hearing room today. 
I really wanted to take the short time I have to first of all make 

a comment, and that is, as you know, we have had several years 
without a fatal accident in commercial aviation in the United 
States, an absolutely remarkable record. That record was in very 
great jeopardy quite recently with Flight 1549, and at least three 
of you have members who were involved: an air traffic controller 
who helped to alert people around the area, of course the flight 
crew, stewardesses who managed to prevent as best they could a 
potentially catastrophic situation, turning into an orderly evacu-
ation, and especially your I think member, Captain Sully 
Sullenberger, and the tremendous job he did in acting very quickly, 
as it turned out, under great pressure. 

This is a testimony to the professionalism and effectiveness of ex-
perienced crews. We keep trying to make the system better, but we 
can all be very proud of the performance of the people involved in 
saving all the lives, even someone who was in a wheelchair, with 
very few serious injuries and almost everyone walked away and ev-
eryone lived. So it is a testimony. I just wanted to say that. 

The other thing, I did have a question for Mr. Forrey, the bill, 
H.R. 915, has what is called a binding arbitration provision, but 
when the arbitrator comes out with an award, as I understand it, 
and I would like you to comment on this, it is binding on the tax-
payer, but not on the union as there is a possibility of a vote to 
reject the binding arbitration agreement. How is that necessarily 
going to move things forward? 

Mr. FORREY. Well, the binding arbitration process is very similar 
to what is used in the Postal Service today. Essentially, anything 
that is determined by the arbitration panel is not ratifiable. In 
other words, it has to be accepted by the parties. The rest of the 
agreement that was agreed to voluntarily would be ratified. So any-
thing that was determined by the arbitration panel is set in stone. 

I believe there are also circumstances where there certainly 
couldn’t be an award or a settlement, so to speak, without the gov-
ernment’s approval. Obviously, if Congress isn’t going to fund it, 
they are not going to fund it, and that is all there is to it. I mean, 
you guys make the laws, right? 

So that is kind of where it goes. It is a very good process. It is 
very productive. It cuts out the strife. Everyone gets to have their 
day in court and present their evidence in support of what they 
want to do. An independent panel will determine what makes the 
best sense. 

So we believe that is the only way to go. It is similar to what 
is done with the Federal services in past panels. It is just that they 
don’t deal with funding, basically, or with pay in the other Federal 
parts of the Federal sector, like the FAA does. 

So we think it works very well. It has worked very well for the 
Post Office for several years now, and it should create a more pro-
ductive environment. 

Mr. PETRI. Thank you very much. 
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I wonder, too, just one thing very briefly, if you could comment, 
if you were here during the Inspector General’s testimony. There 
seemed to be some, at least certainly an increase in recruitment 
that they have hit their targets or exceeded them. There is still 
concern about inexperience or opportunities for proper training, but 
there were predictions a year or so ago about how we were going 
to have trouble recruiting or keeping the air traffic control force, 
especially in the absence of a contract settlement. That does not, 
in fact, seem to have happened. Would you like to address that? 

Mr. FORREY. Well, I think it comes down to a question of what 
you are recruiting, how qualified they are, and how successful they 
will be in the training. 

Mr. PETRI. These are your members. I understand that. I com-
pletely understand that. What we want them to do is be put into 
an environment where they are going to have the best opportuni-
ties to succeed, and that it not being done. 

Mr. FORREY. You have to understand, air traffic control is an in-
herent ability, not something you learn. If you don’t have the inher-
ent ability to multi-task, three-dimensional imaging and all that 
kind of stuff that us weirdos have, you probably won’t succeed in 
the job. 

So first of all, you have to get the right pool of people in there. 
Certainly, we hope that is what the FAA is doing. We don’t have 
any say in that. 

Secondly, you have to provide an environment where they can 
learn their craft and their profession, and they are being placed in 
the facilities that don’t have the curricula for training them, for 
people that don’t have experience. They are putting too many in 
places at once where they can’t get proper and on-time training. 

The experience-level of the controllers that are supposed to do 
the training are leaving, so there are fewer of them around to show 
them how to do the job. And as Chairman Costello said, he was in 
Orlando tower the other month, and there were ten people in that 
tower and only one of them had a year or more of experience. 

Now, if we had a situation that happened with US Air 1549, 
would that controller have had the experience and been subjected 
to that kind of a condition in his or her working environment for 
less than a year, to be able to handle the situation like that con-
troller did, or those controllers did? 

One was in the tower at LaGuardia, Bill McLaughlin, and Pat-
rick Harkin in New York TRACON. Both had years of experience 
and they didn’t miss a beat, just like the crew didn’t miss a beat, 
neither the cabin crew nor the flight crew. People were called in 
to help as quickly as they could, and no one got hurt in that thing. 

So that is what we are hoping, to stop the flow of these experi-
enced controllers from leaving the system, to provide these new 
folks coming in a decent training program that they can be success-
ful and be the next generation of this system. We are concerned 
about that. You can hire all you want, but they only certified 700 
of them in the last three years. That is a problem for us. We lost 
5,000 and certified 700. You do the math. 

Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks the gentleman, and now recog-
nizes the gentleman from Iowa, Mr. Boswell. 

Mr. BOSWELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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I don’t think I have questions. I would like to make a couple of 
comments, if I could. 

Mr. Forrey, in all my years of being around flying, I still an im-
pressed when I go to a tower or control room. Pass word back to 
your people that we love them, we respect them, and we are going 
to continue to work our best to get the numbers you need. 

I could go right down the line. I could brag on all of you, and 
I do. I think I will pick on the lady in front. 

Unsung heroes. We fly a lot. Thank you. Those flight attendants 
are really great, and they don’t get much help from we passengers 
sometimes. We get cranky and so on. 

The mechanics, Mr. Roach, you make a good point. Unbelievably 
costly airplanes, and then we want to shortchange the people that 
keep them flying. It is ridiculous. 

Mr. Gless, thank you. 
Don’t give up, Ms. Hanni. We are going to win this sooner or 

later. 
I guess I will stop with you, Captain Prater. I was thinking back 

to the days of my own flying, when I was learning. As you know, 
and the rest of you who fly, we practice and practice and practice 
with that engine out. When I was instructing, we wouldn’t solo 
somebody until they could prove to us they understood what they 
are supposed to do. 

Nevertheless, I think that the Hudson River landing tells a story 
to the world, really, that you guys are professional. You are really, 
really professional. Calm and cool, you have to be, and people of 
few words. Just do what you have to do. 

I think of all the possibilities that could have gone wrong, one 
wing being a little low or something, just the wrong time, and what 
could have happened. I think that there was a guiding hand pos-
sibly, but there was a heck of a hand on the yoke. Our compliments 
to those of you that give us the confidence to get in the back of 
some of those monsters, and not being able to see what is going on. 
That is kind of one of the harder things for pilots, to get in the 
backseat and sit there knowing you can’t do a darn thing if some-
thing goes wrong. Then there are the flight attendants to take care 
of us. 

Mr. Chairman, this is a great panel. I wish the whole Country 
could have heard what they had to say and what they do for us. 
It means a lot. 

Thank you very much. 
Mr. COSTELLO. The Chair thanks you, and recognizes the gen-

tleman from Illinois, Mr. Lipinski. 
Mr. LIPINSKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I guess I am to a large extent what stands between all of us 

being able to finish this hearing today, but I just want to echo my 
colleague Mr. Boswell’s comments here, that we unfortunately with 
all the problems going on in our Country right now, we would like 
to focus on things that don’t work and haven’t worked. All of you 
are part of making this system work. 

Every time I get on a plane, I still think about the fact that all 
of these things have to work—the pilot, the flight attendants, those 
that work on the plane, air traffic controllers—everybody has to do 
things right so that everything works. I also every time I get on 
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a plane think about how things can be better. So I thank Ms. 
Hanni for her work. 

I just want to ask one question of Ms. Friend. In your written 
testimony, you express strong support for placing limits on the size 
of a carry-on bag that may be brought onto planes. So I just want-
ed to ask you, with the decision of many carriers to charge for bags, 
I just want to ask you how that has impacted the number of bags, 
the size of bags that passengers carry on, and what effects that this 
had on flight attendants. 

Ms. FRIEND. Well, as you can imagine, people are reluctant to 
pay anything more than they have to. So a lot of the baggage that 
used to be checked is now ending up in the cabin of the aircraft, 
more and larger pieces of luggage. We do know that, as I testified 
earlier, at least one major carrier, two months after implementing 
the checked baggage fee, they revealed that the amount of their 
checked baggage was down by 25 percent. From our viewpoint, that 
25 percent reduction is now in the cabin. 

We see a number of problems with that, obviously. There isn’t 
room for it. It causes problems in evacuation. Some of those pas-
sengers who were in the Hudson River felt compelled to try to take 
their carry-on baggage with them as they were leaving, which they 
will inevitably do. 

We believe that additional carry-on baggage coming through the 
security checkpoints adds an additional burden to the screeners. It 
just magnifies their workload and makes it more difficult for them 
to identify dangerous items. 

So we are once again, as we have for as long as I can remember, 
urging the enactment of a uniform carry-on baggage limitation, size 
and number, that can be enforced. 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Thank you. They still have those metal things that 
are sitting there before you get on the plane that say your bag 
must fit in here. I kind of wonder why those are still sitting there. 
I don’t think I have ever seen one of those really used. 

Ms. FRIEND. They are actually a handy receptacle for anything, 
you know, that you can’t find a trash can for. That is about what 
they are good for. 

[Laughter.] 
Mr. LIPINSKI. Thank you very much. I thank all of the panelists 

for your testimony. Hopefully, there are a lot of people watching 
this and understand the job that you do, the people that you rep-
resent. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. COSTELLO. Thank you. 
The Chair thanks all of you for your testimony and for your pa-

tience today. We think that we have a good bill that we have intro-
duced. We have every intention of moving the bill as quickly as 
possible. We will schedule a markup as soon as we possibly can, 
and we will get it to the floor quickly. 

As I said earlier, with the Ranking Member of the Full Com-
mittee who is here, most of the items in the bill are issues that we 
had previously agreed on. Mr. Mica, Chairman Oberstar and Mr. 
Petri and I went through item by item in the bill. So I would guess 
that about 90 percent is agreed upon. The labor issues are not 
agreed upon, not surprisingly, but there were a couple of other 
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issues, too, that were put into this bill that we believe are non-
controversial. 

So we fully intend to move this as quickly as possible. We want 
to move it prior to the expiration of the extension, which of course 
is the end of March. So we will be doing our work to attempt to 
get that done. 

We appreciate your input. As I said in my opening statement, the 
bill that was introduced and passed out of the Committee in the 
House in 2007 had input from all of you, and from a lot of other 
stakeholders as well. This bill does as well, and we appreciate your 
testimony, your input, and we look forward to having you back be-
fore the Subcommittee in the future to talk about other issues. 

We would encourage you to talk to our colleagues in the House 
and the other body as we move the bill forward, so that we can get 
the bill passed out of the House and then you can go over to the 
other side of the building and work hard to try and convince our 
friends in the other body to pass a reauthorization bill. 

It is important. It is not only important for NextGen. It is not 
only important for a lot of the reasons that you heard today, but 
I think it is important to the flying public and all of the stake-
holders involved in aviation. 

So again, we thank you for your patience and we thank you for 
your testimony. 

With that, the Subcommittee stands adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 6:48 p.m. the Subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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